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  INTRODUCTION 

 WELCOME TO FILEMAKER 12  

     Best of Three Worlds  
 Welcome to the world of FileMaker. From the start, one of the most impor-

tant things to understand is that FileMaker is far more than just a data-

base application.  

 FileMaker is nearly unique in the world of software. It is a powerful data-

base system that can manage and store a wide range of information, it’s 

an application for end users (like Microsoft Excel or Intuit’s Quicken), and 

it’s also a robust rapid application software development platform.  

 When you hear people speak about FileMaker, keep in mind they might be 

viewing it from any one of these different perspectives. An IT professional 

likely sees FileMaker as a database engine that fits into a larger security 

and network infrastructure. An end user is probably thinking about a 

specific solution built with FileMaker Pro and how it helps make her work 

more efficient. A software developer might see FileMaker as one of many 

tools he employs in building a wide range of applications.  

 This book was written with an eye toward the FileMaker developer com-

munity. If you’re mostly interested in learning how to use the essential 

features of the FileMaker application, though, this book might not be for 

you. Although some introductory chapters are included to be as compre-

hensive as possible, the focus is on an audience that is largely familiar 

with the essential operations of FileMaker already and is interested mostly 

in topics for the beginning to advanced developer.  

 A key component of the FileMaker world today is FileMaker Go for iPad 

and iPhone (separate apps). It enables users to access databases built 

with FileMaker Pro and hosted by FileMaker Pro (for up to 10 users) or by 

FileMaker Server (for larger configurations). With FileMaker 12, the prices 

of these apps changed: they are both free. This means that with your 
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purchase of FileMaker Pro, an idea for a mobile solutions (and, we hope, this book), you’re ready to 

deploy a world-class mobile solution.

  In today’s world, FileMaker developers are creating solutions for a range of technologies. The data-

bases you create with FileMaker Pro can be accessed through FileMaker Pro and FileMaker Pro 

Advanced. They can be deployed with FileMaker Server and FileMaker Server Advanced. In addi-

tion, they can be accessed from iPhone, iPad, and iPod touch using FileMaker Go. And, in case that 

isn’t enough for you, you can use Instant Web Publishing and Custom Web Publishing to deploy 

your FileMaker solution on any browser.  

    �   For more on FileMaker Go,  see   Data-Driven iOS Apps for iPad and iPhone with FileMaker Pro, 

Bento by FileMaker, and FileMaker Go , by Jesse Feiler.     

  How This Book Is Organized  
  FileMaker 12 In Depth  is divided into five parts, organized into something like a tree.  Part   I   , 

“Getting Started with FileMaker,” and  Part   II   , “Developing Solutions with FileMaker,” constitute the 

“trunk” of the tree; they cover fundamental material that we recommend everyone read.  

 Subsequent parts branch out from this base.  Part   III   , “Developer Techniques,” focuses on using 

FileMaker’s features to develop complete, robust database applications.  Part   IV   , “Data Integration 

and Publishing,” covers getting data into and out of FileMaker. And  Part   V   , “Deploying a FileMaker 

Solution,” covers options for making a FileMaker solution accessible to others.  

 The following sections describe the five parts of  FileMaker Pro In Depth  and the topics they cover.  

  Part I: Getting Started with FileMaker 12  
 The chapters in  Part   I    introduce you to FileMaker and its uses and features, and they get you started 

with the basics of defining databases.  

    •    Chapter   1   , “FileMaker Overview,” situates FileMaker Pro within the wider world of database and 

productivity software. This chapter is appropriate both for those who are new to FileMaker Pro 

and for those who have used previous versions and want a quick tour of the major innovations.   

   •    Chapter   2   , “Using FileMaker Pro,” is intended as an introduction to the software from the per-

spective of a database user rather than a database developer. You’ll see the major components 

and functions of the FileMaker interface, such as the Status toolbar, layouts, FileMaker’s modes, 

and the basics of record creation, editing, and deletion.   

   •    Chapter   3   , “Defining and Working with Fields and Tables,” provides a thorough overview of 

all of FileMaker’s field types and field options, including lookups, validation, storage types, and 

indexing. This chapter is intended to help lay the groundwork for talking about database devel-

opment and to serve as a thorough reference on FileMaker field types and options.   

   •    Chapter   4   , “Working with Layouts,” covers all of FileMaker’s layout-building options in detail. 

We cover all aspects of layout building and offer guidelines for quicker and more efficient layout 

work.     
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  Part II: Developing Solutions with FileMaker  
  Part   II    is intended to introduce you to the fundamental techniques of database application develop-

ment using FileMaker Pro and FileMaker Pro Advanced.  Chapters   5    through    7    cover the theory and 

practice of designing and building database systems with multiple data tables.  Chapters   8    through 

   10    introduce you to foundational concepts in application and reporting logic.  

    •    Chapter   5   , “Relational Database Design,” introduces you to relational database design concepts. 

We proceed by working on paper, without specific reference to FileMaker, and introduce you 

to the fundamental vocabulary and techniques of relational database design (keys and relation-

ships).   

   •    Chapter   6   , “Working with Multiple Tables,” begins the task of translating the generic database 

design concepts of  Chapter   5    into specific FileMaker techniques. We show how to translate a 

paper diagram into an actual FileMaker table structure. We show how to model different relation-

ship types in FileMaker using multiple data tables and how to create fields that function effec-

tively as relational keys.   

   •    Chapter   7   , “Working with Relationships,” builds on the concepts of  Chapter   6   . Rather than focus-

ing on FileMaker’s relationships from the standpoint of database design, we focus on their practi-

cal implementation in FileMaker programming. We look in detail at the relational capabilities of 

FileMaker and discuss nonequality join conditions, file references, and some strategies for orga-

nizing a multitable system.   

   •    Chapter   8   , “Getting Started with Calculations,” introduces FileMaker’s calculation engine. The 

chapter delves into the major types of FileMaker calculations. We cover a number of the most 

important functions and discuss general strategies and techniques for writing calculations.   

   •    Chapter   9   , “Getting Started with Scripting,” introduces FileMaker’s scripting engine. Like the 

preceding chapter, this one covers the fundamentals of an important skill for FileMaker develop-

ers. We cover some common scripting techniques and show how to use event-driven scripts to 

add interactivity to a user interface.   

   •    Chapter   10   , “Getting Started with Reporting and Charting,” illustrates the fundamental tech-

niques of FileMaker Pro reporting (such as list views and subsummary reports), some more 

advanced subsummary techniques, and some design techniques for improving the look and 

usability of your reporting layouts. This chapter also explores the charting features of 

FileMaker Pro.     

  Part III: Developer Techniques  
 The chapters in  Part   III    delve deeper into individual topics in advanced FileMaker application devel-

opment. We build on earlier chapters by exploring more complex uses of portals, calculations, and 

scripts. We also offer chapters that help you ready your FileMaker solutions for multiuser deploy-

ment, and we examine the still-important issue of conversion from previous versions.  
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    •    Chapter   11   , “Developing for Multiuser Deployment,” explores the issues and challenges of 

designing FileMaker systems that will be used by several people at once. We discuss how 

FileMaker handles concurrent access to data and discuss the concept of user sessions.   

   •    Chapter   12   , “Implementing Security,” is a thorough overview of the FileMaker Pro security 

model. We cover the role-based accounts feature, extended privileges, and many of the com-

plexities of server-based external authentication against Windows or OS X user directories, for 

example.   

   •    Chapter   13   , “Using the Web Viewer,” explores one of the interesting recent features of FileMaker 

Pro. You can incorporate live web pages into your FileMaker layouts, and you can use data from 

the FileMaker database to construct the URLs that are displayed.   

   •    Chapter   14   , “Advanced Interface Techniques,” provides detailed explanations of a number of 

more complex, applied techniques for working with layouts and data presentation in a FileMaker 

application. You will see how to use FileMaker themes to make your solutions look great and 

work elegantly on the various devices that may be used to access them. This chapter also 

focuses on techniques for implementing FileMaker Go interfaces for iOS mobile devices.   

   •    Chapter   15   , “Advanced Calculation Techniques,” looks closely at some of the more advanced or 

specialized types of FileMaker calculations, as well as the functions for text formatting and list 

manipulation.   

   •    Chapter   16   , “Advanced Scripting Techniques,” like the preceding chapter, is full of information 

specific to features of FileMaker scripting. Here, we cover programming with script parameters, 

the significant feature of script variables, programming in a multiwindow system, and the com-

plexities of scripted navigation among multiple tables and recordsets.   

   •    Chapter   17   , “Working with FileMaker Triggers,” examines one of the most important features of 

FileMaker. Triggers let you set up automatic behaviors that occur whenever certain events hap-

pen. They let you exercise more control over the user interface with less programming in many 

cases. They can also improve the user experience by automatically performing scripts based on 

user actions so that you can eliminate buttons that require additional user actions and that use 

up precious space on layouts.   

   •    Chapter   18   , “Advanced FileMaker Solution Architecture,” is the last of the chapters in the 

Advanced series. It presents a variety of features and solutions that integrate and expand some 

of the techniques in the previous chapters. You will find information on window management, 

multiwindow interfaces, and selection portals, among other topics.   

   •    Chapter   19   , “Debugging and Troubleshooting,” is a broad look at how to find, diagnose, and cure 

trouble in FileMaker systems—but also how to prevent it. We look at some software engineering 

principles that can help make systems more robust, and can reduce the incidence and severity of 

errors. The chapter also includes detailed discussions of how to troubleshoot difficulties in vari-

ous areas—from multiuser record lock issues to performance difficulties over large networks.   

   •    Chapter   20   , “Converting Systems from Previous Versions of FileMaker Pro,” explores the complex 

issues involved in moving to FileMaker 12 from previous. We then discuss the mechanics of con-

version in detail, and discuss some of the more significant pitfalls to be aware of.     
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  Part IV: Data Integration and Publishing  
  Part   IV    covers technologies and capabilities that allow FileMaker to share data, either by exchang-

ing data with other applications or by exporting and publishing data, for example, via ODBC, JDBC, 

and the Web.  

    •    Chapter   21   , “Connecting to External SQL Data Sources,” explores FileMaker’s ODBC/JDBC inter-

face as well as the exciting features that let you add SQL tables to your Relationships Graph. 

This means that you can now use SQL tables very much as if they were native FileMaker tables. 

You can use them in layouts along with FileMaker tables, you can use them in reports, and you 

can even expand them by adding your own variables to the FileMaker database that are merged 

with the external SQL data as you use it.   

   •    Chapter   22   , “Importing Data into FileMaker Pro,” looks at almost all the means by which you can 

import data into FileMaker. It covers how to import data from flat files, how to batch imports of 

images and text, and how to import images from a digital camera. (XML importing is covered in 

 Chapter   24   .) It also shows you how to import data from Bento on OS X.   

   •    Chapter   23   , “Exporting Data from FileMaker,” is in some respects the inverse of  Chapter   22   . It 

covers almost all the ways by which you can extract or publish data from FileMaker.   

   •    Chapter   24   , “Instant Web Publishing,” looks at the features of the FileMaker Instant Web 

Publishing model. Anyone interested in making FileMaker data available over the Web should 

begin with this chapter.   

   •    Chapter   25   , “Custom Web Publishing with PHP and XML,” shows you how to use FileMaker’s 

newest web publishing tools to build a PHP-based site. In addition, you will see how to export 

data using XML.     

  Part V: Deploying a FileMaker Solution  
  Part   V    delves into the choices you have for how to deploy a FileMaker database, including deploy-

ment via FileMaker Server and via kiosk or runtime mode using FileMaker Developer.  

    •    Chapter   26   , “Deploying and Extending FileMaker,” provides an overview of the ways you can 

deploy a FileMaker database to one or more users, reviews plug-ins, and explores the means of 

distributing standalone databases. Read this chapter for a quick orientation toward your different 

deployment choices.   

   •    Chapter   27   , “FileMaker Server and Server Advanced,” explores in depth setting up and working 

with FileMaker Server and FileMaker Server Advanced. The chapter covers setting up, configur-

ing, and tuning FileMaker Server, as well as managing server-side plug-ins and authentication. 

The new Server Admin Console is described in detail here.     
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  Special Features  
 This book includes the following special features:  

    •   Troubleshooting   —Many chapters in the book have a section dedicated to troubleshooting spe-

cific problems related to the chapter’s topic. Cross-references to the solutions to these problems 

are placed in the context of the relevant text in the chapter as “Troubleshooting Notes” to make 

them easy to locate.   

   •   FileMaker Extra   —Many chapters end with a section containing extra information that will help 

you make the most of FileMaker Pro. In some cases, we offer expanded, fully worked examples 

of tricky database design problems. In others, we offer shortcuts and maintenance techniques 

gleaned from our collective experience with developing production FileMaker systems (creating 

custom function libraries or getting the most out of the team development). And in still others, 

we delve all the way to the bottom of tricky but vital FileMaker features such as the process of 

importing records.   

   •   Notes   —Notes provide additional commentary or explanation that doesn’t fit neatly into the sur-

rounding text. You will find detailed explanations of how something works, alternative ways of 

performing a task, and other tidbits to get you on your way.   

   •   Tips   —This feature identifies some tips and tricks we’ve learned over the years.   

   •   Cautions   —Here, we let you know when there are potential pitfalls to avoid.   

   •   Cross-references   —Many topics are connected to other topics in various ways. Cross-references 

help you link related information together, no matter where that information appears in the book. 

When another section is related to the one you are reading, a cross-reference directs you to a 

specific page in the book where you can find the related information.   

   •   FileMaker scripts   —Numerous examples of scripting are provided in the book. Because you can 

create long lines of code, they are sometimes split in order to be printed on the page. The ➥ 

character indicates the continuation of the previous line of code.     

  Downloadable Files  
 Most of the examples in this book are based on the FileMaker Starter Solutions that are installed 

automatically for you when you install FileMaker. Thus, you already have most of the files. In some 

cases, additional files or additional code has been added to the Starter Solutions as described in this 

book. These files can be downloaded from the author’s website at  northcountryconsulting.com . You 

can also download them from the publisher’s website at  www.informit.com/title/9780789748461 .   

  FileMaker References  
 Other files and further information are available at filemaker.com. You can join TechNet at 

 www.filemaker.com/technet/ . It provides downloads, tech briefs, and members-only webinars on 

FileMaker topics. TechNet itself is free; you can add a FileMaker Developer subscription for 

www.informit.com/title/9780789748461
www.filemaker.com/technet/
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$99/year. Although the features may change over time, at this writing that subscription includes 

a FileMaker Server Advanced development license, a download of the official FileMaker Training 

Series, and, as circumstances permit, early views of unreleased FileMaker software.  

    �   If you are converting from a previous version of FileMaker, you can find conversion references at 

 www.filemaker.com/r/conver .      

  Who Should Use This Book  
 Like FileMaker itself, this book has several audiences. If you work with structured data a lot (Excel 

spreadsheets, for example) but are new to databases, this book will provide you with a solid founda-

tion in the world of databases, in the basics of database theory, and in the practical skills you need 

to become a productive database user or developer. The book’s more introductory chapters tell you 

what you need to know to get started building basic databases for your own use. Later chapters 

introduce you to the world of multiuser database design and to some of FileMaker’s more advanced  

application design features.  

 If you’ve worked with other database systems—either server-side relational database engines 

based on SQL or desktop development environments such as Access—this book will help you see 

how FileMaker Pro fits into the universe of database software. Refer to the “How This Book Is 

Organized” section earlier in this Introduction to get a sense of which chapters will get you started 

quickly with FileMaker.  

 And in case you’re an old hand with FileMaker, we’ve provided a good bit of in-depth discussion of 

advanced techniques.     

www.filemaker.com/r/conver
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 USING FILEMAKER PRO  

     Getting Started  
 It’s time to roll up your sleeves and actually put FileMaker Pro to use. 

Most of this book deals with being a FileMaker developer—someone 

focused on the programming side of creating and managing FileMaker 

solutions. However, development makes up only a small percentage of 

the overall time a given database is used. Much of the time a FileMaker 

solution will simply be in use and its users will care nothing for scripting, 

calculations, or the vagaries of user interface design. They will simply be 

involved in working with a developer’s creation and will not need to know 

anything of the  programming side of FileMaker.  

 This chapter introduces you to how to make the most of FileMaker data-

bases that have already been built. All FileMaker databases—often called 

 solutions ,  systems , or  applications —have certain common elements, and 

becoming adept at using FileMaker Pro solutions will not only help you 

manipulate and analyze data better, but will assist you in extending what 

you can accomplish with that data.  

 When it comes to getting started with FileMaker, you need to know a few 

basics. Installing FileMaker Pro is automated, as is the case with most 

software today. Whether you have a CD with FileMaker on it or have 

downloaded the software from filemaker.com, you’ll find an installer on 

the disk or disk image. If there is a Read Me file, do just that before you 

continue.  

 Even after you have installed FileMaker, you might find a minor barrier 

before you can use it. Automated software updates might present you 

with a window after you launch FileMaker and before you can get to 

work. Software updates occur whenever updates are available.  
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 The Quick Start screen is what you normally see when FileMaker starts. From there, you can open or 

create databases and get help. After you look at these aspects of FileMaker, it will be time to move 

on to actually working with databases and their components.  

  Registration  
 You can choose to register your copy of FileMaker; this also 

provides FileMaker with personal information, including your 

address, which can be used to notify you of new products, 

updates, and the like. During the registration process, you can 

indicate to FileMaker what sorts of communications—if any—you 

would like to receive about FileMaker products. FileMaker can 

also use the information from the registration process to find out 

more about the people who use FileMaker and the purposes to  

which they intend to put the product.  

 Registration is required for the use of free trial software. You 

might also be prompted to register your software during the 

installation process.  

 If you choose not to register at this time, you can always decide 

to register later by choosing Register Now from the Help menu. 

Registration is optional, meaning you never have to register.    

  Software Updates  
 You might be prompted to download updates to FileMaker 

software. This accounts for a screen that you might see when 

you first launch FileMaker Pro. The choice of downloading the 

update is up to you—as is the choice of whether to perform this 

automatic check, as shown in  Figure   2.1   . Choices in this dialog 

are part of your preferences, which you can get to in OS X from 

the Preferences command in the FileMaker application menu. In 

Windows, the Preferences command is at the bottom of the Edit 

menu. This is one of the few interface differences between the 

two  operating systems in FileMaker Pro.     

  Using the Quick Start Screen  
 When you launch FileMaker Pro, you see the Quick Start screen—

generally the first screen after registration and software updates 

(if any) are disposed of. The Quick Start screen provides a simple 

interface to a variety of FileMaker Pro tools, as shown in  Figure 

  2.2   .   

 tip 
 Most software is sold as a down-
load, which means that fewer 
and fewer cartons, manuals, and 
CDs need to be produced and 
stored. This provides savings 
to users and vendors, and uses 
fewer raw materials and provides 
less trash when products are 
discarded in favor of new ones. 
In this environment, registra-
tion is increasingly important 
to prove your ownership of a 
product. If you have a credit card 
receipt, you might be able to 
track through the process of the 
purchase to prove that you did, 
indeed, purchase a product, but 
if you have registered the prod-
uct, the process is  immensely 
easier. Some people are hesitant 
to register because they are 
afraid of receiving too much 
unsolicited commercial email, 
but FileMaker, like all respon-
sible companies, respects your 
wishes in this regard. Just make 
certain to check the communica-
tion options you prefer in the 
registration process.  

 tip 
 Many people automatically 
check for software updates right 
after the installation of a new 
application. For any product, 
some minor revisions are often 
released shortly after the main 
release of the product, and it 
makes sense to start your adven-
tures with a new version of the 
software with the latest code.  
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 Figure 2.1 
 You can control checking for software updates.        

 Figure 2.2 
 The Quick Start 
screen is your 
gateway to 
FileMaker Pro.        
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 At the left, three icons let you choose from tools to create a data-

base, open a database, or get assistance. The Quick Start screen 

opens to whichever view you last selected.   
 You can create a database from scratch or from one of the Starter 

Solutions; you can also choose to create a database directly from 

an existing document in a non-FileMaker format, as shown in 

 Figure   2.2   . The  Starter Solutions  are a set of FileMaker Pro data-

bases that you can use as is or with modifications for your own 

customized solutions. FileMaker categorizes the Starter Solutions 

into a variety of areas (some are in more than one area). In addi-

tion to the Quick Start Screen, you can choose File, New From 

Starter Solution to create a database from a Starter Solution.   
 In the center of Quick Start, you can open files and servers that 

you have recently used. You can use a Browse button to open 

your standard Open File dialog.   

    �   For more information about opening remote files, see 

“Working in FileMaker Pro,”  p. 39 .      

  Getting Help  
 For FileMaker users, help consists of a variety of tools ranging 

from online help to the FileMaker website and books such as this 

one. For most people, help begins with the Help menu, shown in 

 Figure   2.3   .   
 The Resource Center command takes you to the FileMaker web-

site where additional information is provided.  

 In addition to the Help menu, you will find Learn More links on 

many of the FileMaker dialogs. They are discussed at the appro-

priate points of this book.    

 note 
 As you can see from the check 
box at the bottom left of the 
Quick Start screen, you can 
choose not to have this screen 
shown at startup. If you choose 
that option, you can always 
reopen this screen by choosing 
Quick Start Screen from the Help 
menu.  

 tip 
 Until FileMaker Pro 12, the 
Starter Solutions used a com-
mon user interface. Those Starter 
Solutions served as the basis of 
many solutions that have been 
developed over the years. With 
FileMaker Pro 12, a wider variety 
of interfaces has been created to 
show you the various possibili-
ties from which you can choose.  

 tip 
 As you look at recent files, you 
can select one to add to your 
Favorite Files (either local or 
remote). Just select it and click 
the Manage Favorites link. This 
technique can save you a lot of 
time, particularly if a file is on 
a remote server and it would 
take several mouse clicks to 
select the server, the appropriate 
folder, and then the file.  
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  Understanding FileMaker Pro Features  
 FileMaker is a vibrant ecosystem of software products, developers (at FileMaker and at third par-

ties), designers of FileMaker databases, and the users thereof. The heart of this ecosystem is 

FileMaker databases, which can include user interfaces, scripts, and other elements that work with 

the FileMaker software to help people manipulate the databases. On the software side, there are 

two major products, each of which has two versions:  

    •   FileMaker Pro and FileMaker Pro Advanced let you build and use databases (in database-speak, 

the  schemas  of your databases); you also can build interfaces, scripts, and other elements with 

these products. These are the only tools that let you create FileMaker databases.  

   In addition to building databases, you can share them with other people over a network with 

these products. Sharing is limited to nine other people (but read on for details of FileMaker 

Server).   

 Figure 2.3 
 FileMaker 
Pro’s Help 
menu is just 
the beginning 
of built-in 
assistance. It 
provides you 
with a variety 
of assistance, 
ranging from 
simple key-
board com-
mands all the 
way to devel-
oping your 
own solutions.        
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   •   FileMaker Go lets you access your databases from iOS devices. You can use iTunes or email to 

install your FileMaker databases on an iOS device, and then you can use the database anywhere. 

You also can use FileMaker databases that are published on the Web using FileMaker Pro or 

FileMaker Server from FileMaker Go. This scenario means that changes you make to the data-

base are reflected immediately across the Web or network, and those changes show up on other 

FileMaker Go clients as well as in the view of the database that people see in FileMaker Pro.   

   •   FileMaker Server and FileMaker Server Advanced let you share databases over a network with 

up to 250 people running FileMaker Pro. You also can publish FileMaker databases so that people 

can access them over the Web with web browsers (in other words, they don’t need to have their 

own copies of FileMaker Pro). FileMaker Server Advanced has no fixed limit on users: The actual 

number is restricted only by your hardware, but 250 has been tested.  

   FileMaker Server allows web publishing with ODBC/JDBC and PHP. This lets people access your 

solutions with a web browser. This means that if someone wants to access a FileMaker data-

base that you publish, they can do so with FileMaker Go on an iOS device, but on other mobile 

devices, the built-in browser can do the trick.  

   FileMaker Server Advanced implements an additional technology called Instant Web Publishing, 

which lets people use their browsers to access screens that look very much like the actual 

FileMaker Pro interface (very, very much like the FileMaker Pro interface).    

 There is an additional component of FileMaker that you can create using FileMaker Pro Advanced. 

After you have created your FileMaker database and its interface, you can generate a runtime 

solution with FileMaker Pro Advanced. That solution can run on OS X or Windows (you must cre-

ate separate copies for each operating system), and users can get almost the entire FileMaker Pro 

experience without installing a copy of FileMaker Pro. No restrictions on the distribution of this 

software exist, but there are some restrictions on the features that are supported. Perhaps the most 

significant feature that is not available in  a runtime solution is networking: Runtime solutions are 

single-user solutions.  

  Understanding FileMaker Databases  
 FileMaker databases have evolved over the years. Today they consist of several components, not all 

of which might be present in every database you use:  

    •   A database contains one or more  tables  that actually contain the data. The next section describes 

tables in more detail.   

   •   A database can contain references to tables in other FileMaker database files or in other data-

bases accessed via ODBC.   

   •   A database can contain  layouts  that provide the user interface with which to access tables either 

in this database file or in other locations.   

   •   There might be  scripts  that contain commands created to automate various processes. Scripts are 

often connected to layout elements, such as buttons, but they can be invoked automatically when 

a database is opened or closed, as well as when certain other events occur (or are triggered).   
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   •   The database includes security features in the form of user identifiers and passwords as well as 

descriptions of what privileges each set of users has to access the database and its components.   

   •   A variety of other, smaller components that support these major features are also part of the 

database.    

 With the exception of tables in other files or databases referenced from a database, all the database 

elements are stored in a single file that can be moved from place to place.  

    �   If you have references to other files, you might break these links if you move the database file. 

For more information,  see   Chapter   7   , “Working with Relationships.”     

  Understanding Tables  
 Before FileMaker 7, no serious distinction was made between database files and tables; this was 

one way in which FileMaker differed from other relational databases. Beginning with Version 7, 

FileMaker could handle multiple tables within a single database file. The number of tables that a 

single database file can contain is essentially limitless.  

 A  table  is a collection of data—the records and fields described in the following section. Data in a 

given table is all in a single logical format. The simplest case of a Starter Solution is Contacts: It con-

tains a single table called Contacts.  

 A large part of the power of a relational database such as FileMaker Pro is its capability to relate 

data in one table to another. The Projects Starter Solution, for example, contains three tables: 

Projects, Tasks, and Personnel. As you might expect, tasks are part of projects, and personnel are 

assigned to tasks. This is all governed by the design of the database: FileMaker keeps the relation-

ships organized.  

 Tables need not be in the same database file to be related to one another, but it makes sense to 

combine tables that are closely related in a single database file. For example, if you have a complex 

Contact Management database, you might have tables for names, for addresses, and for phone num-

bers, with all those tables being related to one another to combine the data for a single contact. In 

FileMaker Pro, every layout is based on a single table, although it can use data from other tables as 

well.  

    �   To dig deeper into working with multiple tables and understanding relational data models,  see  

 Chapter   6   , “Working with Multiple Tables,” and  Chapter   5   , “Relational Database Design.”     

  Understanding Records and Fields  
 A table stores information about many items with similar data characteristics: many to-do items, 

many contact items, and so forth. Each of these items is called a  record  (sometimes  data record ), or, 

in relational database parlance, a  row . Each record or row has data elements that are called  fields , 

or, in relational database parlance,  columns . Fields for a contact record can include a name, an 

address, and the like; for a to-do item, fields might contain a due date and the name of the task to 

be done.  
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 Particularly if you use the row/column terminology, it is easy to think that you are talking about a 

spreadsheet, but a database is much more powerful than a spreadsheet. Much of that power comes 

from two major aspects of a database:  

    •   You can describe the database so that the data it contains must adhere to strict rules. Numbers 

must be numbers, if you choose to enforce such a rule, and values must be within a specific 

range of values if you choose another type of rule.   

   •   Furthermore, you can set up rules to relate data within the database so that, for example, the 

person charged with carrying out a to-do item must be someone who is already entered into the 

contacts database. You’ll see how to create such relationships shortly.    

 The combination of these two aspects of databases—along with many more—make them more pow-

erful than spreadsheets.   

  The FileMaker Pro User Interface  
 The FileMaker Pro interface consists of basic elements:  

    •    Layouts  display data and let you edit it.   

   •    Modes  change the behavior and appearance of the interface to let you browse data, find specific 

data, display reports for printing or interactive use on the screen, and create or modify layouts.   

   •    Views  are available in both Browse and Find modes. They let you see one record at a time, a list 

of records, or a spreadsheet-like table view of records.    

 Each of these interface elements is described in this section. In a later section, the Status toolbar 

and associated menu commands are described. They let you control the user interface itself, switch-

ing among layouts, modes, and views as well as navigating through your database.  

  Figure   2.4    shows the FileMaker Pro user interface with the Status toolbar at the top of the window 

(you can show and hide it). The main part of the window is a layout displaying data from the Assets 

Starter Solution.   
 There are two parts to the status toolbar, one above the other. The main part of the Status toolbar 

shown in  Figure   2.4    has navigation tools, buttons to create and delete records, as well as buttons to 

find and sort data. Below it, the narrower  Layout bar  lets you select layouts and control how to view 

the data (as a form, list, or table). Buttons let you enter Preview mode, show or hide the  Formatting 

bar , or edit the layout. These features are described in more detail in “Using the Status Toolbar,” 

later in this chapter.  

  Layouts  
 Most FileMaker Pro databases open to a data-entry layout, such as that shown in  Figure   2.5   . 

Generally, you have access to fields, commonly designated by a field border of some kind, includ-

ing rounded corners, where you can set the corner radius (beginning in FileMaker Pro 12). Fields 

are usually labeled. FileMaker Pro provides some specialized data-entry tools, such as the calendar 

shown in  Figure   2.5   .   
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 Figure 2.4 
 The FileMaker 
Pro user interface 
provides a Status 
toolbar at the top 
of the window.        

 Figure 2.5 
 FileMaker Pro has spe-
cialized data-entry tools.        
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  Figure   2.6   , based on the Meetings Starter Solution, shows a tab control at the right of the layout. 

There are two tabs: Topics and Action Items. Each tab displays its own set of data when it is 

clicked. This makes for a very efficient use of the screen.   

 Figure 2.6 
 Use a tab control to 
save space.        

 Developers often provide tooltips that appear when you hover the mouse pointer over a specific lay-

out element.  

    �   For information on creating Layouts,  see   Chapter   4   , “Working with Layouts.”     

  FileMaker Pro Modes  
 At any given time, you interact with your FileMaker Pro databases via one of four modes. At times, 

developers choose to tailor a layout for use with a specific mode, but more often than not, you can 

use layouts effectively with all four modes. To switch between modes, use the View menu or the 

Status toolbar, described later in this chapter. To familiarize you with the four modes, here’s a sim-

ple description of each:  

    •   Browse mode—   Browse mode is FileMaker Pro’s primary mode, where all data entry occurs, and 

generally is the principal mode you’ll use in a given solution.   

   •   Find mode—   Here, you create and then perform find requests to search for specific sets of records.   

   •   Preview mode—   When preparing to print from FileMaker Pro, you can opt to switch to Preview 

mode to see what a given layout will look like after it is printed.  
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   Certain aspects of reports such as subsummaries were only available in Preview mode until 

FileMaker Pro 10. Now, you can interactively modify data in reports in Browse mode and see the 

subsummaries dynamically respond to the changes.  

    �   The primary information on reports, including interactivity in FileMaker Pro 10, is provided in 

 Chapter   10   , “Getting Started with Reporting and Charting.”     

   •   Layout mode—   It is in Layout mode that a great deal of development occurs. Here, developers 

can manipulate all the elements of a given layout, including controlling all the things that appear 

on that layout.     

  Views  
 In addition to the modes of FileMaker Pro, there are three views as well. A  view  is a particular way 

of displaying record data on the screen. To change among them, use the View menu. As you will 

see later, layouts can have headers and footers; the view refers to the layout shown between the 

header and footer. These are the three views:  

    •   Form view—   This view enables you to see and manipulate only one record at a time, as shown 

previously in  Figure   2.5   .   

   •   List view—   Here, you can display multiple records. At any given moment, you are working with 

only one specific record while still being able to scroll through the rest (see  Figure   2.7   ). A black 

bar at the left of the Layout area shows you which record is active.    

 Figure 2.7 
 List view lets you work 
with more than one 
record at a time.        
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   •   Table view—   Table view simply displays the raw data for a given record (depending on what 

fields have been placed on a layout). It looks quite similar to a spreadsheet application (see 

 Figure   2.8   ). You can move, resize, and sort the columns by clicking the column headers.      

 Figure 2.8 
 In Table view, you 
can resize, move, 
and sort with col-
umn headers.        

  Buttons  
 Notice that we’ve largely been talking about fields on layouts. 

Most FileMaker Pro solutions also include buttons.  Figure   2.5   , ear-

lier in this chapter, shows a few examples.  

 Buttons can come in all shapes and sizes in FileMaker Pro. Text 

can be a button, a field can be a button, and even just a mysteri-

ous blank area in the middle of a layout can be a button (although 

that is a very poor interface).  

 In  Figure   2.6   , the top of the layout contains buttons named Meeting 

List and Send by Email. Buttons such as these can invoke standard 

FileMaker Pro commands or scripts that you write yourself.  

 Today, FileMaker solutions are often designed for use not only on 

desktop and laptop computers but also on mobile devices, such as 

iPhone and iPad. As you start to design your own layouts, remem-

ber that on mobile devices there are no menu commands; in these 

cases, your buttons make your solution easier to use.   

 tip 
 In general, it is a good idea to 
avoid  decoration  in layouts—
interface elements that do not 
immediately suggest that they 
are useful. For example, a small 
envelope and arrow icon next to 
an email field can be configured 
as a button to send email to the 
associated address. This is not 
decoration, and, because the 
layout contains no irrelevant 
decoration, the user can reason-
ably assume that the envelope 
and icon mean something.  
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 Buttons trigger actions, often by launching scripts that developers write; these actions are usually 

specific to a given FileMaker database. Buttons can perform dozens of actions, such as creating a 

new record, deleting a record, navigating to another layout, performing a calculation, performing a 

find request, controlling windows, and even spell-checking and emitting a simple beep. The possi-

bilities are endless.  

 You’ll have to become familiar with the specifics of a given FileMaker Pro solution to come to under-

stand what its buttons do. A good interface suggests what items are hot; furthermore, information 

the developer can provide, such as tooltips for each button, should assist you. If all this fails, the 

person who built the system should have those details or should have provided some form of train-

ing or documentation.     

  Using the Status Toolbar  
 The Status toolbar replaces the old Status Area and provides much more powerful control and feed-

back. The Status toolbar at the top of FileMaker Pro windows combines controls and information 

displays in a compact structure. Most of the objects in the Status toolbar accomplish tasks that can 

also be accomplished with menu commands and their keyboard equivalents.  

 The View menu, shown in  Figure   2.9   , lets you control how the current window is displayed.   

 Figure 2.9 
 The View menu 
controls the user 
interface.        
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 The Status toolbar itself can be shown or hidden for any window. Simply select the window and 

choose Status Toolbar from the View menu.  

 As you can see in  Figure   2.9   , you can control the visibility of the Status toolbar separately from the 

visibility of the Formatting bar. In  Figure   2.10   , you can see the Formatting bar at the top of the win-

dow; the Status toolbar is hidden.   

 Figure 2.10 
 The format-
ting bar lets 
you format 
selected text.        

 The formatting bar is available only when text is selected. This 

means that its controls are dimmed if you select a field contain-

ing a graphic. In Browse mode, which you use to enter data, only 

a single text field can be selected at a time. Whatever text you 

have selected in that field is affected by the controls in the for-

matting bar.   

  Customizing the Status Toolbar (OS X)  
 Toolbars are an important part of the OS X interface; they are 

supported deep within the operating system.  

 When an application provides a toolbar, it generally enables 

you to customize the toolbar. You do this by choosing View, 

Customize Status Toolbar (the command is available only when the Status toolbar is shown). You 

will see a sheet with the customization options, as shown in  Figure   2.11   .   

 tip 
 If you select a text field and do 
not select any text within it, 
you will set the formatting for 
the insertion point and any text 
that you subsequently type. To 
change the formatting of all the 
text in a text field, double-click 
in the field to select the field and 
all its text.  
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 You can rearrange the items in the toolbar by dragging them back and forth. Remove items by drag-

ging them out of the toolbar, and add new ones by dragging them up into the toolbar. If you want 

to revert to the original toolbar, the default set at the bottom of the customized display moves as a 

single unit when you drag it to the toolbar.  

 Just above the default set are two important special items: a space and a flexible space. You can 

insert them as many times as you want into the toolbar to organize it.  

 Finally, at the bottom of the customization display, you can choose small or large icons, icons alone, 

icons and text, or text only.  

 Each icon can appear only once in the toolbar. You do not have to worry about putting too many 

icons into the toolbar. If the window is narrower than the toolbar is wide, a double arrow appears at 

the right of the toolbar, and the icons that do not fit are shown off to the right of the window as text 

only, as  Figure   2.12    demonstrates with the New Record and Delete Record commands. In addition, 

commands (icons or text) are dimmed if they are irrelevant.   
 Your settings for the Status toolbar apply to the database; all windows for that database reflect your 

settings for its toolbar. Toolbars for windows based on other databases are not changed.   

 Figure 2.11 
 Customize the 
Status toolbar in 
OS X.        
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  Customizing the Status Toolbar (Windows)  
 Toolbars are one of the few areas in which the Windows and OS X interfaces differ. As you can see 

from the figures in this chapter, the Status toolbar itself looks much the same on both operating sys-

tems, but the way in which you customize it differs.  

 On Windows, you begin by choosing View, Customize Status Toolbar, just as on OS X. This opens 

the dialog shown in  Figure   2.13   .   

 Figure 2.12 
 Toolbar com-
mands can 
extend beyond 
the window.        

 Figure 2.13 
 Customize the Status toolbar on Windows with Customizable 
commands.        
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 The first tab, Toolbars, lets you select the toolbar to customize. There is currently only one choice: 

Status. The second tab, Commands, shown in  Figure   2.14   , lets you choose either the customizable 

commands or the standard commands; the standard commands are shown in  Figure   2.14     

 In either case, drag the command up into the toolbar.     

 Figure 2.14 
 Customize the 
Status toolbar 
on Windows 
with Standard 
commands.        

  Working in FileMaker Pro  
 The following sections walk you through working in some typical 

FileMaker Pro situations and address many of the common tasks 

you must be able to perform.   

    �   For more information on using other tools to access the 

data,  see  the chapters in Part IV, “Data Integration and 

Publishing,” which begins on  p. 519 .    

  Opening a Database  
 The first step in working with FileMaker Pro, obviously, is open-

ing a database. FileMaker Pro databases can live in various places. 

They can sit on your own computer, just as any other document 

might; they can be hosted by another computer; or they can be 

 note 
 Over the past few revisions of 
FileMaker Pro, functionality has 
been added that lets you cre-
ate databases in FileMaker but 
access them through other appli-
cations. With web publishing, 
you can use a browser to access 
FileMaker data. You can use 
ODBC import and export to share 
data with SQL-compliant applica-
tions, and you can even import 
and export Excel spreadsheets. 
This section focuses on work-
ing with FileMaker data using 
FileMaker Pro itself.  
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served by FileMaker Server. On any of those computers, they can be housed on shared volumes or 

external devices (although there are constraints for the FileMaker Server database locations).  

  Local Files  
 Opening a local file is a simple matter of double-clicking its icon in either your Windows environ-

ment or the OS X Finder. You can also use FileMaker Pro’s File, Open command or the Quick Start 

screen, as described previously.  

 You can use the Open command to navigate to any database file to which you have access—

whether it is on your own computer, somewhere else on your network, or on the Internet—if you 

can get to it from the Open File dialogs shown in  Figure   2.15   .   

 Figure 2.15 
 Use the Open 
command 
to open a 
FileMaker Pro 
database.        

 Note that in addition to the Open button, there is also a Remote button; it is discussed in the next 

section.   

  Remote Files  
 Working with remote files requires connecting to a server. That server could be a database hosted 

on FileMaker Server (the software that allows you to host a FileMaker database for use across a 

LAN or WAN by up to 250 users) or a FileMaker database file that is set to multiuser and running in 

FileMaker Pro on another person’s workstation. After you connect to a remote database, everything 

works just as it would with a local connection (although over a busy network, there might be a 

slight lag in response). The only distinction that you will note is that the  title of the window shows 

not only the name of the database but also—in parentheses—the name of the server on which it is 

hosted. Compare the title of the window shown in  Figure   2.16    remotely with the same database 

shown in  Figure   2.7   .      
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 Figure 2.16 
 A FileMaker 
Pro data-
base opened 
remotely 
shows the 
name of the 
host in its 
title.        

 Exploring Remote Connections  

 A remote connection is one that lets you connect to a copy of FileMaker Pro from your own copy 
of FileMaker Pro. If you use the standard Open dialog as described in the previous section, you 
open a database with your own copy of FileMaker Pro, whether the database is on your com-
puter or on the network. When you use the Open Remote dialog by clicking the Remote button 
in the lower right of the Open File dialog shown in  Figure   2.17    or a remote favorite from the 
Quick Start screen, the database to which you connect has already been opened  by a copy of 
FileMaker Pro or FileMaker Server. Actually, it is to that copy of FileMaker Pro that you are con-
necting, and through that copy of FileMaker Pro or FileMaker Server to the database.  

 Only one copy of FileMaker Pro or FileMaker Server can attach to the actual database file at a 
given time; all other users (if any) attach to that copy of FileMaker. The same applies to users 
of FileMaker databases connecting through ODBC or the Web: They are connecting to the copy 
of FileMaker Pro or FileMaker Server that has the database open. (Sharing databases with 
FileMaker Pro is possible on a small scale, but performance significantly improves with dedi-
cated hardware resources and FileMaker Server.)  

 Although the most common scenario involves sharing databases across a network or the 
Internet, other configurations are possible. You can use Open Remote to open a database on 
your own computer as long as another copy of FileMaker Pro on your own computer (perhaps 
FileMaker Pro Advanced) has opened it. In that case, both the server and the client are the 
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    �   For more information on FileMaker Server,  see   Chapter   27   , “FileMaker Server and Server 

Advanced.”    

 To open a remote database, click the Remote button in the Open File dialog, or choose Open Remote 

from the File menu. As you can see in  Figure   2.17   , you can choose from those hosts available to 

you locally (those on your network, within your domain in corporate environments, or accessible on 

the Internet), or you can navigate to a particular server via a Lightweight Directory Access Protocol 

(LDAP) server. You can also view servers and databases that you have previously marked as favor-

ites. Finally, you can type in the address of a file in the box at the bottom.  Make certain in this case 

to use the prefix  fmnet .   

same computer, but there is no question which is the server (the version of FileMaker Pro that 
opened the database with the Open command) and which is the client (the version of FileMaker 
Pro that opened the database with  the Open Remote command).  

 While discussing these matters, it is worthwhile to point out that  server  is sometimes used to 
designate one or more computers on a network that provide shared resources such as common 
disks. The term  server  might also refer to one or more computers that provide shared services 
such as email, web hosting, and the like on a network. In the FileMaker context,  server  refers 
to a computer running either FileMaker Server or a version of FileMaker Pro or FileMaker Pro 
Advanced and configured to share databases. It can be located on a server (hardware) that runs 
server software (network administration, email, and the  Web), but it might be any computer 
on the network. In fact, there are often significant advantages in a high-volume environment to 
using a dedicated computer to serve FileMaker databases so that no other demands are made 
on that computer’s disk and processing resources.  

 Figure 2.17 
 Use the Open Remote File dialog to 
open a database on a LAN, in a cor-
porate domain, or (with a proper IP 
address) across the Internet.        
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 When you choose Local Hosts, you will first see a list of all the FileMaker servers running on your 

local network. It might take some time for FileMaker Pro to locate all these servers, so be patient. 

After you click a hostname (either a local host, an LDAP host, or a Favorites host), FileMaker Pro 

interrogates that host for the list of databases to display in the list at the right of the dialog. This, 

too, might take some time. As you navigate through hosts and to an individual database, the fmnet 

address at the bottom of the dialog fills  in automatically.  

 If you add a database or a FileMaker host to the favorites, it shows up not only in the Favorites of 

this dialog, but also in the Favorites for the Quick Start screen (shown previously in  Figure   2.4   ). 

When you select a host or database, you can click Add to Favorites to open the dialog shown in 

 Figure   2.18   . It is a good idea to rely on favorites—particularly for remote databases where the net-

work file path might be a lengthy string of numbers and/or words that are easier to select from a 

Favorites list than to retype.        

 Figure 2.18 
 Use Favorites to organize your databases and 
hosts.        

 note 
 If you are browsing files on a remote FileMaker server, you will see all the opened FileMaker databases that the devel-
oper has specified should show up in the Open Remote dialog. You will not see closed databases or those marked not 
to be listed in this dialog.  

 tip 
 If you want to open a database not shown in the list, you can quickly create the appropriate fmnet address. Select, with 
a single click, a database shown in the list and simply erase the name of that database from the end of the address; 
then type in the name of the database that you want to open.  
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  Working with Records  
 The steps involved in creating and deleting records in FileMaker 

Pro are simple. Under the Records menu, choose New Record, 

Delete Record, or Duplicate Record. Notice also that there’s a 

Delete All Records option. For now, let’s explore how to take 

care of simple data entry. Many solutions (including the Starter 

Solutions) provide buttons—usually at the top of the layout—to 

create and delete records; some might also provide a duplicate 

record button.  

 If you are in the midst of entering data in a record and want to 

undo the entry, use the Revert Record command under the Records 

menu. A record is saved—or  committed —automatically when you 

click outside a field for the first time (or in another field), change 

modes, change layouts, or press the Enter key. FileMaker Pro uses 

the term  commit  to indicate when a record is posted, or saved, to 

your database. Using the Revert Record command before commit-

ting a record allows you to roll back all the changes you’ve made, 

returning that record to its last committed state.     

    �   If Revert Record doesn’t seem to do anything,  see  

“Reverting Records” in the “Troubleshooting” section at 

the end of this chapter.   

   �   If you have trouble with data you believe to be lost,  see  

“Data Loss” in the “Troubleshooting” section at the end of 

this chapter.     

  Working with Fields  
 If you are used to other productivity applications or have ever 

filled out a form on the Web, you should find data entry quite 

familiar in FileMaker Pro. Fields generally look like embossed or 

bordered areas with labels off to one side or the other, under-

neath, or above the field. Keep in mind that developers control 

the look and feel of their systems, so it’s entirely possible that 

someone could build a database with no labels, fields that are the 

same color as their background, and white text on a white back-

ground. When a field is being actively edited, its  border is high-

lighted (generally darker), and the other fields on a given layout 

are shown with less prominent highlights, indicating that you’re 

in the midst of editing a record (see  Figure   2.19   ). Editing fields is 

as easy as clicking into them, typing some text, and clicking out 

again. (As with many aspects of FileMaker, these behaviors are 

customizable in Layout mode.)   

 tip 
 The flow of processing in 
FileMaker Pro differs from that of 
a web interface. In a web-based 
application, including FileMaker’s 
Instant Web Publishing and 
Custom Web Publishing, all data 
is shown on the screen and is 
sent when you click a Submit 
button—that is the moment 
when data is committed. When 
working directly with FileMaker, 
you might be committing (or 
submitting) data many times as 
you work on the record. In prac-
tice, this is usually not a serious 
issue, just a reflection of the dif-
ferences in how two technologies 
handle the issue of data updates.  

 caution 
 Keep in mind that even though 
there’s an Undo command in the 
Edit menu, it doesn’t work at the 
record level. After a record is com-
mitted (saved to the database), it 
and its changes are a part of your 
database. However, until you click 
out of the field, you can undo and 
redo changes to your heart’s con-
tent. Also remember that after you 
delete a record, it’s gone forever.  

 note 
 You never need to save a 
FileMaker Pro database. As users 
commit records, those records 
are automatically stored in the 
database file. If you want to save 
a copy of your database or create 
a duplicate for backup purposes, 
the Save As option under the File 
menu will serve.  
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 FileMaker includes spell-checking for text fields, although you can turn it off if you want. When 

a field is active—when the cursor is in the field itself—FileMaker underlines in red any words it 

concludes are misspelled. If you right-click (or Control-click on a Mac with a one-button mouse) the 

word, you can choose from among possible other spellings or save a word to your local dictionary 

file.  

 Moving from field to field can be managed on your keyboard if you simply press the Tab key. Some 

solutions also support the Return and Enter keys. You can, depending on how the developer of a 

database has set things, tab from button to button or tab panel to tab panel. To execute an action 

associated with an active button or tab, press the Enter key or spacebar on your keyboard.  

    �   For a discussion of how to control object behavior from a development perspective,  see  

“Working with Fields,”  p. 44 .     

 You’ll work with a few different formats of fields in FileMaker Pro:  

    •   Edit box—   This allows standard keyboard entry and sometimes includes a vertical scroll bar.   

   •   Drop-down list—   When first clicking into a field, you are 

presented with a list of options from which you can select. 

Alternatively, you can type directly into the field.   

   •   Pop-up menu—   A pop-up menu is similar to a drop-down list, 

except that a pop-up menu does not allow typing directly into 

the field.   

   •   Check box set—   Check boxes allow multiple values per field.   

   •   Radio button set—   These are similar to check boxes, with the 

difference that they are mutually exclusive. A user can select 

only one value at a time.   

   •   Pop-up calendar—   Some date fields might open to show a calen-

dar that you can page through from month to month. To input a 

date into your date field, click a specific day.     

 Figure 2.19 
 A downward-
pointing arrow 
might indicate 
a drop-down 
field.        

 caution 
 Shift-clicking allows a user to 
select multiple values in certain 
input types, such as pop-up 
menus and radio buttons. 
Selecting multiple values in a 
pop-up menu or in radio button 
sets is generally a bad idea. You 
will end up with unpredictable 
results because you’re making 
an exception to a formatting 
choice meant to allow for only 
one value in a given field.  
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 As the FileMaker Pro interface has evolved, new interface elements have been introduced. Many of 

the traditional interface elements immediately reveal their functionality: Radio buttons, for example, 

are instantly recognizable. Some newer features now allow developers to provide hints of function-

ality that the interface provides. Often this is done by using a light gray for some of the interface 

elements. Drop-down menus are good examples of this. Even when the drop-down menu is not 

selected, the small downward-pointing arrow at the right of the field is visible. For the purpose of 

this book, the arrow is shown darker than  it would be in most interfaces; it is usually quite subtle. 

And do remember that this is the developer’s option: There might be no indication of the field’s 

capabilities until you click in it and activate the drop-down menu.   
 A date field can contain a pop-up calendar, as shown in  Figure   2.20   . As is the case with the drop-

down menu shown later in  Figure   2.21   , the little calendar icon at the right of the date field might be 

shown in light gray even when the field is not active.  

 Figure 2.20 
 Pop-up calen-
dars can ease 
entry of dates.        

  Data in Formatted Fields  
 You might find it helpful to understand  how  multiple-value data is stored in fields: Remember that 

check boxes, radio buttons, drop-down lists, and pop-up menus are all nothing more than data-entry 

assistants. The actual data stored is a collection of values delimited by line returns. This means that 

you can accomplish the same result, from a data perspective, by simply entering a Return-delimited 

list of values into your fields. This is an important point for you to remember when performing find 

requests, which we cover later in this chapter.  
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    �   To understand more about how multiple values in a field can lead to relational data structure 

problems,  see   Chapter   5   , “Relational Database Design.”     

  Modifying Value Lists  
 Often, you might need to add new values to a value list—the list that is used to create drop-down 

lists and pop-up menus, check boxes, and radio button items. Developers have the option of includ-

ing an Edit option at the bottom of a drop-down list or pop-up menu. Selecting Edit brings up a dia-

log that you can use to change or add to a list as needed (see  Figure   2.21   ). You can add a separator 

line to the list by using a single hyphen, as shown in the figure.   

 Figure 2.21 
 Editing value lists is 
a simple way to fine-
tune a database to 
your specific needs 
without having to 
dig into program-
ming.        

 To edit the items in a value list, simply type text into the Edit Value List dialog, followed by a car-

riage return.   

 note 
 Keep in mind that just because you replaced an old menu item with a new category—for example, “autos” became 
“cars”—doesn’t mean that you changed the actual values stored in your database’s records. Remember that field for-
matting is nothing more than a data-entry assistant. By changing the assistant menu, you have  not  changed any data 
stored in your database.  



Using FileMaker Pro48

I

PA
RT

  Using the “Other” Value in Value Lists  
 Radio button sets and check boxes work a bit differently than drop-down lists and pop-up menus. 

Developers do not have the choice to add an edit function to these formats; rather, they can include 

an Other option. This allows users to enter virtually any custom text they want, from a single value 

to hundreds of lines of text. Regardless of the value, the check box or radio button option visibly dis-

played is Other; however, the data stored and included in the field’s index includes whatever your 

other data is. In contrast to adding values to a value list and changing  the options available on all 

records, the Other function simply enables you to enter custom text into a specific record’s field.  

 As you can guess, developers often disable this feature. Data can get buried behind another entry 

and can be difficult to account for. Just remember that all you’re doing is using field formatting to 

help in entering consistent data. These fields are no different from standard fields that accept text 

data.    

  Field Types  
 In addition to enabling you to control how data is entered into a 

field, FileMaker Pro databases use specific field types for differ-

ent types of information. Field types are independent from the 

field formatting discussed in the preceding section. For example, 

it’s entirely possible to format a calculation field as a check box. 

Calculation fields are different from standard fields; they do not 

accept data entry and instead present the results of a formula. 

Although you, as a user, might expect to be able to click on a 

check box, if you do so, FileMaker Pro prompts you and explains  

that calculation fields are not modifiable.  

 It’s incumbent on the developer to sensibly identify, for a given 

system’s users, which fields expect what sort of data. Often field 

labels make this clear. For example, you can often expect a Price 

field to be a number, and an Invoice Date field will no doubt be 

a date type. You can also use cues (such as the icon for a pop-up 

calendar) to distinguish fields.   
 The following list describes the field types available in FileMaker:  

    •   Text—   The most common data type, text fields allow a user 

to enter approximately 2GB of information, including carriage returns. Sorting by a text field is 

alphabetical.   

   •   Number—   Number fields store up to 800 digits, 400 on either side of the decimal, and sort as typi-

cal numbers.   

   •   Date—   Dates are managed in FileMaker by the Gregorian calendar, 1/1/0001 through 12/31/4000. 

It’s a good practice, but not required, to use four-digit years when doing data entry. Sorting is by 

year, month, and day, with the sequence of elements determined by the system settings in effect 

on your computer at the time the database file was created. This matters only if you commonly 

 tip 
 FileMaker Pro is adept at con-
verting data from one type of 
field to another. If you have a 
calculation that requires a num-
ber, FileMaker Pro happily takes 
the contents of a text field and 
converts it to a number. Often 
this is exactly what you want, 
although the default conversion 
of “ten” to a number will not give 
you the result you might expect.  

 Despite the built-in conversions, 
you will get the best perfor-
mance out of FileMaker Pro if 
you use the strictest representa-
tion of data. If data is a number, 
use a number field. Dates should 
be date fields, not free-format 
text fields.  



49Working with Fields

2

C
H
APTER

deal with date sequences that vary (year/month/day, day/month/year, and so forth). If that is the 

case, consider using separate fields for month, day, and year to avoid ambiguity.   

   •   Time—   Time in FileMaker is stored in hours, minutes, and seconds, like so: HH:MM:SS. Sorting is 

based on a typical 24-hour clock.   

   •   Timestamp—   A timestamp is a tool generally used by database developers to identify exactly 

when a record was created or modified. It combines a date with a time and looks like “6/28/2008 

2:00 AM.” For the user, you might occasionally want to use a timestamp when performing a find.   

   •   Container—   Container fields hold just about any binary information, be it an image, a movie, a 

PDF document, a Word document, or a file archive. You cannot use these fields for sorting pur-

poses. Container fields are capable of holding files of up to 4GB in size, making it possible to use 

FileMaker Pro for managing all sorts of digital assets.  

   Data entry for container fields is slightly different from other types: You need to either paste a 

file or image into the field or use the Insert menu.   

   •   Calculation—   A calculation field stores the result of a formula, which might be based on other 

fields or related information in your system. The resultant data is assigned a type so that one can 

return a date, time, and so on. It’s even possible for a calcula-

tion field to return container (binary) data.  

   Calculations can also format data: From FileMaker Pro’s stand-

point, there is no difference between a calculation that adds 

two fields and one that rounds a number to two decimal places 

and then turns the result red. You will find out more about this 

in the chapters about layouts and about sharing FileMaker Pro 

databases.    
   •   Summary—   Summary fields are similar to calculations, but they return information from your 

found set, or current group, of records. A summary field performing a Total operation, for exam-

ple, totals a field across your current set of records. Other functions include averaging, totals, 

maximum, and minimum.     

 note 
 The data in calculation fields is 
not modifiable by an end user; 
you can, however, access calcu-
lation fields for performing finds, 
sorts, and so on.  

 tip 
 Layouts have front-to-back ordering of elements. Mouse clicks are handled by the frontmost object underneath the 
mouse. If you place a field that is not editable on top of a field that is editable, you can often provide very intuitive and 
sophisticated interfaces without troubling the user.  

 For example, if you place an editable phone number field on a layout, you can create a calculation field of exactly the 
same size and shape on top of it and specify that the calculation field is not editable. Clicking the calculation field does 
nothing; the mouse click passes through to the next object that accepts mouse clicks at that spot—the editable phone 
number field. The user can enter an unformatted phone number; then, when another field is selected, the calculation is 
performed, adding punctuation to the phone number, and it appears that the phone number field itself has been  format-
ted. Actually, the raw phone number field is simply obscured by the formatted phone number created by the calculation.  
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  Saving and Retrieving Information in Container Fields  
 Container fields work differently than other fields. You cannot type data into them; rather, you have 

to insert whatever file or media you want to store or display in them.  

 Note that a container field can do more than just store documents. For many image types, it can dis-

play the image within FileMaker; for many sound types, it can play the sound within FileMaker; and 

for QuickTime movies, it can allow users to play the files. Whether you store something as a docu-

ment or as a media type that FileMaker can play depends on how you save the information to the 

container field. There are three general ways to store a file or media in a container field:  

    •   Paste—   You can place an image or a document on your Clipboard and simply paste it into a con-

tainer field. FileMaker makes its best guess as to what kind of information is on your Clipboard 

and either stores a document or displays an image, a sound, or a QuickTime movie.   

   •   Insert—   Using the Insert menu, you can choose from among Picture, QuickTime (movie), Sound, 

and File. If you choose from the first three, FileMaker displays the media in question. If you 

choose File, FileMaker loads a document.   

   •   Import—   Under the File menu is the Import Records menu item from which you can further 

choose to import a file or a folder. If you choose to import from a folder, you can point FileMaker 

to a directory of images or files and load them into a container field. You can also import con-

tainer data directly from other FileMaker files.    

 In both the case of inserting a single media file and the case of importing many, you have the choice 

of inserting only a reference to the file or of inserting the document itself. In the case that you insert 

a document itself, that document is physically stored in FileMaker and is accessible by all users. 

They can select the container field in question and choose Export Field Contents from either the 

Edit menu or the contextual menu available from the field itself. In addition, as you see in  Figure 

  2.22   , you have the option to compress a file that  you are inserting.   
 If you choose instead to store only a reference to the file, the file is stored physically elsewhere—for 

example, on a shared hard disk. To have access to the file, users must have access to the same 

shared directory on which the actual file sits. In this case, you are performing the same sort of task 

as saving a shortcut or an alias to the file: It remains on whatever storage device you found it.  

 The benefit of leaving documents on an external storage device and storing only references within 

FileMaker is that these documents require far less space within FileMaker for storage. Storing 

images and other files outside of the database itself is a common strategy used by efficient database 

management systems including FileMaker.  

    �   See “Container,”  p. 89 , to see how you can manage external storage and other settings for files 

stored in container fields. (This feature was implemented in FileMaker Pro 12.)           
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  Global Storage  
 Field data in your database generally pertains to a specific, individual record. The baseball team 

field for your San Francisco record holds the data “The Giants,” whereas for Chicago, it’s “The 

Cubs.” In some cases, however, a developer opts to define a field as globally stored. Developers 

often use a shorthand,  globals , to describe these sorts of fields. The value in that field is constant 

throughout the database, regardless of which record is currently under inspection. Some common 

examples might be fiscal year start and end dates, your company name, report headers, or a fixed 

commission rate. As a user,  you might not always be able to tell which fields in your database are 

defined to store global values and which are record specific.  

 An important point to keep in mind about global fields is that their behavior varies depending on 

how you’re hosting a database. If you’re using a database on your own local machine, with shar-

ing set to single user, all global data is preserved from session 

to session. In other words, the next time you open the database, 

your global details remain from the last time you worked with the 

system.  

 If you’re working with a database hosted on a server, all global 

information is session specific. It might contain default values, but 

if you change some data in a global field, other users of the system 

do not see that change, nor is it preserved for the next time you 

use the database. If a developer has added global storage to a field 

in your system, it is quite likely that there are routines to manage 

what information it holds when necessary.     

 Figure 2.22 
 Insert files and (optionally) com-
press them.        

 note 
 Before the introduction of script 
parameters and script variables, 
it was impossible to create cer-
tain types of scripts without the 
use of global fields. As a result, 
older FileMaker Pro databases 
use global fields more often than 
modern ones.  
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  Data Validation  
 Data integrity is one of the primary concerns of any database developer or of the team using a given 

system. If duplicate records appear where they should not, misspellings and typos plague your data-

base, or worse yet the wrong data is entered into the wrong fields, your system will soon become 

unreliable. For example, if you run a monthly income report, but in a few of your transaction records 

someone has entered a date value where in fact a transaction amount belongs, your monthly totals 

will be incorrect.  

 FileMaker Pro—or any application, for that matter—cannot read users’ minds and fully safeguard 

against bad data, but developers do have a wide range of tools for validating information as it is 

entered. If your organization can come up with a business rule for validation, a developer can apply 

that rule to a given field or fields. Consider the following examples:  

    •   Transaction amounts can be only positive numbers, can have only two decimal places, and can-

not exceed 100,000.   

   •   Employee hire dates may be only equal to or later than 1/1/2001.   

   •   Data in a given field must match established values in a status value list containing the values 

 open ,  closed , and  on hold . The field will not accept any other status descriptions.   

   •   Company names in the database must be unique.    

 Understanding that these rules are in place will help you understand the underpinnings of your 

database application. When a validation check occurs, the system might prompt you with an appro-

priate message (see  Figure   2.23   ).   

 Figure 2.23 
 This is an example of a default validation message. 
If you choose Revert Record, whatever data you’ve 
entered into the field reverts to the state it had 
before you started editing.        

 In addition to the default dialog shown in  Figure   2.23   , developers can create their own custom text, 

as shown in  Figure   2.24   .   

 Figure 2.24 
 This is an example of a customized validation message.        
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 If you choose Yes rather than Revert Record, your data is accepted as is and overrides the validation 

requirement. In some cases, you might not have the option of posting an override, and the Revert 

Record button will not be shown.  

    �   To explore additional thoughts on addressing data problems,  see  “Data Integrity” in the 

“Troubleshooting” section at the end of this chapter.       

 caution 
 Never, ever, under any circumstances, no matter what happens, use data to describe data  conditions . Values of 0, 99, 
and –1 are  values , not shortcuts for data conditions. You can use validation rules to prevent the storage of invalid data, 
and having done so, you can rely on the fact that the data is data. If you need to store imperfect data, consider using 
pairs of fields: as-entered data (which may be invalid) and validated data (which is always valid if it exists). FileMaker 
Pro correctly handles missing data (empty fields); anything other than valid data or missing data belongs  elsewhere in 
the database.  

 Millions of dollars were spent at the end of the twentieth century tracking down what came to be known as the Y2K 
problem, much of which arose from the fact that programmers decades earlier assumed that it was safe to use 00 to 
indicate missing data for a year. The fact that 00 in the peculiar arithmetic of two-digit years was the result of 99 + 1 did 
not occur to many people until it was necessary to review every line of code in critical applications to see whether this 
had happened.  

  Working with Related Data  
 One of FileMaker’s core strengths is how it allows you to view and 

work with related information from a different but connected con-

textual set of records from other tables.  

 The Tasks Starter Solution has related tables for assignees and 

attachments. A project can consist of one or more tasks; a task can 

be assigned to one or more assignees. And because these relation-

ships have been set up in the database, it is easy for the FileMaker 

Pro layouts to display them and allow them to be edited.  

  Figure   2.25    shows the tasks table in the database. At the right of 

the layout is a  portal  that shows the people assigned to that task. 

A portal lets developers display related information to users.   
 You can have multiple relationships, and they can be displayed 

in multiple portals.  Figure   2.26   , for example, shows the Resource 

Scheduling Starter Solution. Tabs at the bottom display portals 

with relationships from each project to people, equipment, materi-

als, locations, and other items.    

 note 
 Relationships are bidirectional. 
This means that, just as you can 
display the people for a project, 
you can turn it around and dis-
play the project for a person if 
the database is so configured. As 
you will see in  Chapter   3   , for the 
case in which the same people 
are assigned to several projects, 
there is a slightly more complex 
database structure (it is referred 
to as a  many-to-many  relation-
ship.)  
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 Figure 2.25 
 The Form 
View – Tasks 
layout con-
tains a portal 
of related 
contacts.        

 Figure 2.26 
 Tabs can dis-
play multiple 
relationships 
in multiple 
portals.        



55Working with Related Data

2

C
H
APTER

  Understanding the Mechanics of a Portal  
 A  portal  is simply a view into another table and includes rows of specific related records. Developers 

determine the rules by which records appear in portals, and at times the records displayed can dynami-

cally change or a portal might display other records in the same table you’re currently viewing.  

 Most portals have a scroll bar on the right. They feel a bit like List views and act much the same way. 

To browse through your related records, simply scroll up and down through the list. Data entry works 

the same way it does in other areas of FileMaker: Simply click into a field and enter whatever data is 

appropriate.  

 At times, developers include buttons in portals. When they place a 

button within a portal, the button in question appears on each por-

tal row, and each row’s button will act on that row’s data or record. 

Common buttons are a delete button (often a red X, a trash can, or 

a red circle with a slash through it at the right of the portal row) to 

delete that portal row and a disclosure button (often a triangle at the 

left of the row) or a checkbox at the left of a portal row.  Figure   2.26    

shows both of these interface elements.  

  Creating and Deleting Portal Rows  
 To create a new portal row—which then creates a new child record—

scroll to the first empty row of a portal. If there are blank fields, click any 

of the blank fields there.  Child records  is a term often used to describe 

related, hierarchically dependent records—for example, Company and 

Employee. Employee records are considered children of Company.   
 If a developer allows for it, you can delete a portal row by following 

these steps:  

    1.   Click outside the fields of a given portal on the row background. 

(You might have to mouse around a bit.) You should see the row 

become highlighted.   

   2.   Press the Backspace or Delete button on your keyboard. You can also 

use Records, Delete Record or the Delete Record command on the 

Status toolbar. You are prompted as to whether you want to delete 

that one related record. Click Delete or Cancel to close the dialog 

box.      

  Portal Sorting  
 Sorting records is covered later in the chapter. For now, simply note 

that a developer determines by what means a portal sorts and that 

there is no way for you, as a user, to change a portal’s sort order unless 

the developer creates a specific mechanism allowing for that option. A 

developer can build a dynamically sortable, command-driven portal in 

various ways, but this is not the default behavior in FileMaker Pro.     

 note 
 Your developer might have turned 
off the ability to add or delete 
portal rows, in which case there 
should be an alternative means 
of adding related records, such as 
a + and perhaps explanatory text 
so that you know what you’ll be 
adding. Likewise, your developer 
might have disabled the ability 
to create new records using the 
first available row. In addition, as 
you will see in the discussion of 
related records in  Chapter   7   , not 
all relationships are simple. In 
the case of complex relationships 
(nonequijoins, to be specific), 
FileMaker Pro cannot allow this 
method of adding rows to  portals 
because the relationship would be 
ambiguous. For several of these 
reasons, portals increasingly allow 
the creation of new portal rows 
with a button outside the portal.  

 note 
 It’s important to remember that the 
developer of a given file must have 
turned on this portal behavior. It is 
increasingly considered good prac-
tice to explicitly provide a delete 
row icon in a portal row, rather than 
asking users to understand the 
mechanics of deleting portal rows.  
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  Finding Data with FileMaker  
 Up to this point, we’ve discussed working with a single record and the fields on a given form layout, 

but at all times FileMaker holds a found set of records—anywhere from none to all the records in the 

table that is the basis of the current layout.  

 This is an important point to remember: Even though you might be able to see the contents of only 

one record’s fields (more than likely in Form view), you can still work with either all the records in 

your table or a subset of such. Think of it as working with a deck of cards. There are 52 total cards 

in your deck, some of which are in your hand, and one of which is frontmost (visible). Your cur-

rent record would be akin to that front card and your found set like those cards in your hand. In 

FileMaker, many  functions apply to a found set. A good example is sorting: You are ordering only 

those records in your found set.  

 Many FileMaker Pro databases offer layouts tailored to be viewed either in Form view, where one 

record encompasses the information on the screen, or in List view, where layouts display multiple 

records at once. The figures in this chapter have shown both styles. Today, with the knowledge that 

FileMaker databases may be used on a wide variety of devices, many people are adhering rather 

strictly to this list/form structure. It is a familiar interface paradigm on the Web, and it is easily 

adaptable to desktop and mobile devices.  

  Figure   2.27    shows the Assets Starter Solution in Form view on an iPad running FileMaker Go; 

 Figure   2.28    shows the corresponding List view.    

 Figure 2.27 
 Assets Starter 
Solution in 
Form view on 
an iPad running 
FileMaker Go.        
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 Working with groups of records is important mainly for comprehen-

sion and processing of your information. Data entry occurs on one 

individual record at a time, unless you’re importing or performing 

some other function that applies across multiple records. It’s in the 

reporting and analyzing stage that working with multiple records 

becomes necessary.  

 One of the first ways to work with a group of records is simply to 

scan the list visually. Summary fields might lie at the bottom of a 

List view and can total numeric data based on a current found set, or 

perform other summary operations such as counting or averaging.  

 For a quick example of how this might work, imagine a sales data-

base. If you were to find or search for all records in January, your 

summary fields could total January’s sales. If you were to find 

again for the year 2013, your totals would be annual. The value of 

the summary field varies depending on your found set. If you per-

form different find requests, the information on your screen can deliver different results, specific to a 

given group of records.   
 One last important note about found sets: They can be composed of records from only one table. You 

cannot, for example, display records from an automobile table and a manufacturer table in the same 

List view or Table view, although they can be shown as related fields to the main table’s records.  

 Figure 2.28 
 Assets Starter 
Solution in 
List view on an 
iPad running 
FileMaker Go.        

 note 
 Summary fields are quite power-
ful, but they require processor 
time. If you have a large found 
set of thousands of records, wait-
ing for a summary field to evalu-
ate can take some time. You can 
press the Esc key (or Command in 
OS X) to cancel the summary, or 
simply avoid scrolling or viewing 
that portion of a layout. Summary 
fields evaluate only when they 
are visible on the screen.  
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  Using Quick Find  
 At the right of the Status toolbar in Browse mode, a search field lets you perform a Quick Find. Type 

the word or phrase you’re searching for, and FileMaker searches for it in the current layout’s table. 

FileMaker doesn’t care what field the data is in: it will find “York” equally well in a field for city 

name, a field for last name, and a field for plays in Cricket. You type it, FileMaker Finds it.   

  Using Find Mode to Perform a Find Request  
 You can also use Find mode to search for data in specific fields. This lets you work with found sets 

of records.  

 To create or change your found set in FileMaker, you must perform a find request or search. This 

entails getting into Find mode and entering some set of search criteria into the field (or fields) by 

which you want to search. FileMaker takes you back into Browse mode after your search is com-

plete.  

 To perform find requests in FileMaker, you have to use one of three options to change to Find mode: 

the Find icon at the right of the Status toolbar, the menu on the bottom left of your application win-

dow, or the View menu. Developers might also opt to put various Find buttons into their systems. 

When you have entered Find mode in any of these ways, the Status toolbar changes, as shown in 

 Figure   2.29   .   

 Figure 2.29 
 The Status toolbar 
changes when you 
click the Find icon.        
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 At the left of the Status toolbar, the Records section that is visible in Browse mode changes to a 

Find Requests section. Instead of paging through records, you can now page through find requests. 

Similarly, instead of seeing the number of records, you now see the number of find requests.  

 To the right, icons let you create new find requests and delete old ones; others let you perform a 

find or cancel it to return to Browse mode. At the bottom right of the Status toolbar, buttons let 

you indicate that a find request should return records that match the request or that it should omit 

records that match the request. Logical operators for the find requests are also available. All of these 

are described in this section.  

 After you’re in Find mode, you create a find request that describes the criteria by which you want 

to search. You enter data into fields just as you would in Browse mode, but instead of creating or 

modifying records, these requests serve as instructions for finding your data. You can add a new 

request, create multiple requests, and delete requests from the Status toolbar or from the Requests 

menu that replaces the Records menu in Find mode.  

 FileMaker Pro shows a small magnifying glass in data-entry fields when in Find mode, as you see in 

 Figure   2.29   . As soon as you click in the field, the magnifying glass disappears and you can type your 

find criterion. This prevents users from accidentally entering data in Browse mode when they think 

they are in Find mode. For example, you can type iMac into the Item field.  Figure   2.30    shows the 

results of the find. Notice that you can tell from the Status toolbar that you’re automatically back in 

Browse mode. At the left of the Status toolbar, you can see  that one out of seven records has been 

found (that is the  found set ).   

 Figure 2.30 
 FileMaker matches 
the find criterion 
“iMac” in the Item 
field against the 
data in the data-
base after you click 
Find to find all 
assets with “iMac” 
in the field item.        
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 If you perform another find, the records matching your new 

request replace your found set.  

 You can perform a complex find by entering data into more 

than one field. FileMaker Pro finds all the records with both of 

those find criteria. In database parlance, this is called an  and  

query.  Figure   2.31    shows a request with two criteria: MacBook 

is entered in the Item Name field, and oscar is entered in the 

Assigned To field in the portal. Both of these conditions must be 

fulfilled for a record to be found.    

 tip 
 Note that by default, FileMaker 
doesn’t require strict matches 
(MacBook, for example, matches 
MacBook Pro). Also, by default, 
capitalization doesn’t matter. 
You control this behavior with 
search operators, as described in 
the following section.  

 Figure 2.31 
 A find request with 
multiple fields 
specified retrieves 
data in which all 
the criteria are 
met—an  and  
query.        

  Search Operators  
 In addition to text that you type in, you can use operators to 

construct queries.  Figure   2.32    shows the Operators menu in Find 

mode.   
 The less than, less than or equal, greater than, greater than or 

equal, and exact match symbols should be obvious. An entry of 

 >3  finds all records with a value  4  and above. An entry of  <=100  

finds all records with a value of  100  or lower (including zero and 

negative numbers).   

 note 
 You need not use the Operators 
menu at all:  <  and  =  typed from 
your keyboard work just as well 
as inserting the composite sym-
bol from the pop-up menu in the 
Status toolbar.  
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 The ellipsis ( ... ) for ranges is a commonly used search symbol. The search criterion 

 1/1/2003...12/31/2006  returns all records for the span of four years. (Two or three periods from 

your keyboard work just as well.)  

 Use  *  and  #  for wildcards. The  #  symbol is for one digit exactly. An entry of  5#  finds all whole num-

bers from 50 to 59. The  #  alone finds just numbers 1–9. A  1#1  criterion finds 101, 121, 131, and so 

on, but not 211 or 1211.  

 The  ~  for relaxed search looks intriguing, doesn’t it? Some fuzzy logic, perhaps? No such luck. It’s 

used to search for common base characters in two-byte Asian phonetic alphabets. It doesn’t do any-

thing for any other languages.   

  Shortcuts for Fast Finding  
 The right-click (Control-click for Macs using a one-button mouse) contextual menu for a field in 

FileMaker will show three “fast match” commands: Find Matching Records, Constrain Found Set, 

and Extend Found Set. Here, FileMaker performs a find request on the data in the field in question. 

If, say, you right-click a field containing the term  porch  and choose Find Matching Records, your 

found set changes to show all porch records. Likewise, you can constrain and extend your found set 

based on the value in the field. We’ll cover these concepts in the next section.  

 Figure 2.32 
 Special symbols 
enable you to 
search for a wide 
range of match cri-
teria.        
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 FileMaker also has some date-searching capabilities that save time. You can type  2005  in a date 

field and FileMaker correctly interprets that to be a  */*/2005  search that results in all the records 

for a given year. Likewise, you can enter  1  through  12  in a date field and FileMaker assumes that 

you’re searching for records within that month for a given year.  

 Finally, you can search for the names of the days in a date or timestamp to pull up records specific 

to the days of the week.   

  Multiple Find Requests  
 FileMaker Pro also enables you to perform complex searches involving multiple find requests. To 

find both the MacBook and the Oscar records, a user would simply enter Find mode, type  MacBook  

into the item field, and then create a new record/request. Just as you can create new records in 

Browse mode, you can create and delete requests in Find mode. This process is identical to creating 

a new record in Browse mode. In the second record, a user would enter  Oscar  in the assigned to 

field.  

 A user can flip between requests, using the book icon in the Status toolbar, and can delete requests 

as necessary. As soon as the user is satisfied with a series of requests, clicking Find on the left per-

forms the find and returns the user to Browse mode with a new found set.  

 Multiple find requests can also include requests meant to be omitted. Use the Include and Omit 

buttons in the Matching Records section of the Status toolbar to do this. Thus, you could find all 

painting tasks for the house—or by omitting  house  from painting tasks, you could find those that 

refer to the garage, garden shed, and other non-house areas. Whereas typing find criteria into mul-

tiple fields in a single request produces an  and  query (all the criteria must be true), using multiple 

requests creates an  or  query—all the criteria in the first request must be true or the criteria in the 

second  request must be true, and so forth.  

  Figure   2.31    shows a typical  and  find request: It searches for 

records that contain an item named “MacBook” and an assigned-

to named “Oscar.” If you create two separate requests, one of 

which searches for the item and the other of which searches for 

the Assigned To name, you will have an  or  request. Because they 

are separate requests, they find all records where the item name 

contains  MacBook  or the Assigned To name contains  Jack . In 

general,  or  queries return as much or more data than  and  queries 

because they are less restrictive.   

  Constrain and Extend Requests  
 Performing find requests is all well and good, and as you can 

imagine, they can become quite complex. Instead of developing 

complex find requests, you can work through the complexity in 

stages. Rather than clicking the Find button in the Status toolbar, 

choose Requests, Constrain Found Set. FileMaker Pro performs 

this new find request on only the existing found set rather than 

on the entire database.  

 tip 
 If you are analyzing data in a 
database with FileMaker Pro, it is 
important to be able to catego-
rize the data properly. For exam-
ple, imagine that, in a school 
enrollment database, you find 15 
students enrolled in Nineteenth 
Century History and 25 students 
enrolled in Physics—two facts 
you could determine with simple 
find requests. It might be more 
useful to know that of 15 stu-
dents enrolled in Nineteenth 
Century History, 12 are also 
enrolled in Physics—something 
you could determine by con-
straining the Nineteenth Century 
History found set.  
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 Using Requests, Extend Found Set works in a similar fashion by retaining the existing records and 

simply adding more to them. This way of working helps you simplify complex queries. It also is a 

powerful way for you to explore and analyze the data in your database.    

  Modify Last Find  
 Modify Last Find is a great feature for find requests. In Browse mode, choose Records, Modify Last 

Find. You are placed in Find mode with the last set of find requests you performed. This capability 

is handy if you want to continue to play with a particularly complex set of find requests or are sim-

ply performing a series of similar requests.   

  Finding on Multiple Layouts  
 FileMaker’s find functionality is flexible. While you are in Find mode, it is entirely possible to change 

layouts. As long as all the layouts on which you enter your requests are associated with the same 

source table, your find performs just as though you had a layout with all the fields on it you needed. 

Finding is not layout specific.  

 Finding is, however, always table specific. Some more advanced FileMaker Pro solutions comprise 

multiple tables. Although it is possible to search across related information in FileMaker Pro, your 

find results will always display a found set of records from a single table.  

    �   To learn more about working with multiple tables,  see   Chapter   6   , “Working with Multiple 

Tables.”      

  Omitting and Showing All Records  
 After performing a find, you can opt to omit individual records from the resultant found set. Choose 

Records, Omit Record to omit a single record or Omit Multiple to omit a specified number of records. 

To restore your found set to the full set of records in your current table, choose Records, Show All 

Records.  

 With the Status toolbar, use the button shown in  Figure   2.33    to switch between the found and omit-

ted records. Choosing whether to find or omit records while you are constructing find requests in 

Find mode is done with the Matching Records choice; after you have performed the find, use this 

icon in Browse mode to switch between the found and omitted records. For example, you can find 

all records assigned to Oscar and omit those that have not been checked out (in other words, they 

might have been assigned to Oscar but he has returned them).    

  Saving Find Requests  
 You can save find requests for future use. This is particularly helpful with complex find requests. 

The Save Finds icon at the right of the Status toolbar brings up the menu shown in  Figure   2.34   .   
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 Figure 2.33 
 Switch between found 
and omitted records.        

 Figure 2.34 
 You can save finds in 
FileMaker Pro.        
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 If you choose to save a find, you are prompted to name it, as shown in  Figure   2.35   .   

 Figure 2.35 
 Save finds by name.        

 The Advanced button in the lower left lets you open the details of the saved find. At first, all you 

see is the find command you have just performed, as shown in  Figure   2.36   .   

 Figure 2.36 
 See the find you have just performed.        

 You can edit the find command, as shown in  Figure   2.37   , to customize it before you save it.     
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  Sorting  
 When you’re working with multiple records, an obvious requirement is the capability to sort them so 

that they are arranged in a logical order.   

 Figure 2.37 
 You can modify the find before you 
save it.        

 note 
 Before you go further, a few words of caution are in order. Sorting is perhaps the most overused feature in databases 
such as FileMaker Pro. Sorting is expensive in terms of computer resources and, particularly in the case of shared data-
bases, can slow down performance for everyone. Many people think nothing of sorting a large database so that the 
records are in alphabetical order (last name first, first name last, or whatever). They then scroll through the list view to 
find the record they want and proceed to edit the record using a form layout.  

 In almost every case, it is much, much faster to eschew the sort and simply use a find request to find the record you 
wanted. Doing so takes fewer computer resources, and you do not have to spend your time scrolling through the alpha-
betized list. Sorting is essential for printed reports, but for routine data manipulation, finding is often what you should 
be doing.  

 If you do need to sort data, it can be very useful to precede the sort with a find. Find the general set of records in which 
you are interested and then sort it. Doing so substantially lessens the demands on the computer.  

 FileMaker doesn’t store its records in a sorted order; it stores them in the order in which they were 

created. When you first open an unsorted table, the records follow that order. There aren’t any real 

mysteries here; for a view of the Sort Records dialog, see  Figure   2.38   . By default, the Sort Records 

dialog shows only those fields available on your current layout, but you can use the menu in the 
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upper left of the dialog to choose from among all the fields in your database (including those related 

to the records in your found set).   

 Figure 2.38 
 You can control how a field is sorted: 
ascending by type (alpha or numeric gener-
ally), descending, or in custom order by 
value list.        

 To sort the records from a table in your database, move fields from the left side of the dialog into 

the right. There, you can choose to have a field sort ascending, descending, or based on the order in 

which values appear in a specific value list. Choosing Descending, 

for example, sorts a number field from largest to smallest.  

 If you move multiple fields into the dialog, FileMaker sorts all 

records by the first field. In cases where records contain the same 

values in the first field, FileMaker then uses the second field as an 

additional criterion.   
 By adding multiple fields to your sort criteria, you are specifying 

secondary sorts: First sort by last name and then by first name, for 

example.  

 Often, sorts are attached to buttons so that you don’t have to enter 

the sort specifiers each time. For example, in the Assets list view 

shown in  Figure   2.39   , you can sort assets by item, category, or 

status.   

    �   Sorting by summary field is a bit tricky.  See  “Using Summarized Reports,”  p. 295 .       

 tip 
 Sorting by value list enables 
you to set up your own order in 
which things should appear. For 
example, if you have a workflow 
process that flows from Pending 
to Approved to Complete, you 
can have your records sort in 
that order rather than alphabeti-
cally.  
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  Printing  
 Printing is straightforward in FileMaker. Choose File, Print. In the subsequent dialog that appears, 

you have the choice to print your found set, just the current record, or a blank record showing field 

names.  

 If you’d like to see what something will look like before wasting paper on something you don’t 

want, use Preview mode via the Preview button in the center of the Status toolbar, or the View 

menu. Choose the layout from which you want to print and change to Preview mode.  

 After you’re there, you can see where page margins will fall, and the Book icon enables you to step 

through the pages you will send to the printer. Keep in mind that Preview mode shows you what 

will be sent to the printer if you choose to print current records.  

  Presenting Data with Summary and Subsummary Reports  
 One prevalent type of report is a summary or subsummary report. A  subsummary report  enables you 

to group records that share some bit of common data.  

 You should design reports for the most restrictive printer on which they will be produced, which 

means adjusted paper sizes, color, and the like so that they will always look correct.  

 Figure 2.39 
 Attach sort scripts 
to interface ele-
ments.        
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 In  Figure   2.40   , you see the report that the Assets Starter Solution actually provides. It contains  sub-

summary  parts that organize the data by category. Totals can be provided for subsummary parts if 

the report designer specifies, and, as you can see, FileMaker can generate a chart for the data. The 

report is accessed from a script attached to the button Inventory Report. It is very common to pro-

vide reports that are generated by a script that selects data (perhaps with a find) and then sorts it 

in preparation for the report. The script then pauses, and a Exit Preview button is  displayed in the 

Status toolbar. Very few commands are available while the script is paused, but printing is one of 

them. If the report looks right, you can print it and then click Exit Preview to go on with your work. 

The script normally returns you to another layout.    

 Figure 2.40 
 A summarized 
report can be 
more compre-
hensible than 
detailed data.        

 FileMaker Pro has the capability to display subsummary and summary data in Browse mode while 

you are viewing data in Table or List view.  

    �   More information on how to display subsummary and summary data is included in  Chapter   4   , 

“Working with Layouts.”      

 tip 
 Developing summarized reports very early in your database design process can be useful. Although you might want a 
totally interactive database, many people are used to seeing information on paper. Also, as you design a report that 
is sorted and contains subsummaries, the structure of the report sometimes makes omissions of categories and data 
fields obvious.  
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  Importing and Exporting Data  
 Having to manually type every bit of data into a database can be an excruciating experience. 

Fortunately, FileMaker has excellent capabilities for importing data from a wide variety of sources. 

Later chapters cover integration with other systems. For now, keep in mind that there are options 

other than spending all day at the keyboard.  

 Importing data moves data from one environment to another in a batch mode, and that is what the 

following sections summarize. FileMaker Pro now also provides a number of ways to share data in 

real time. You can use ODBC to access external SQL data sources in real time. You can also add SQL 

tables to your database graph, and you can even add supplemental fields to the external tables—

your FileMaker database stores the supplemental fields.  

    �   To explore how to bring data, including a directory of images, into your FileMaker Pro solution, 

 see   Chapter   22   , “Importing Data into FileMaker Pro.”   

   �   To learn about ODBC connectivity and exporting,  see   Chapter   23   , “Exporting Data from 

FileMaker.”    

  Saving PDF and Excel Documents  
 Often you will want to prepare a report in FileMaker and create an electronic document you can 

then share with your colleagues. From the File menu, you can now save directly to PDF or Excel 

without having to use any third-party software.  

 Notice that you can automatically attach your documents to an email or even use FileMaker to com-

pose an email message from data within your database. This function depends on your having an 

email client installed on your computer or having access to an SMTP server.  

    �   For more information on saving PDF documents and sending email from FileMaker,  see  

“Delivering Reports,”  p. 309 .        

  Using the Web Viewer  
 No overview of FileMaker’s features would be complete without a discussion of the Web Viewer. 

First introduced in FileMaker Pro 8.5, the Web Viewer provides a way to display data from the Web 

on a FileMaker Pro layout. As long as an Internet connection exists, the data can be live, and the 

user can interact with it much as with a browser.  

 The Web Viewer does not replace a browser, but it does provide a very significant set of features to 

users of FileMaker Pro. Because the address used to set up the Web Viewer is a calculation, you can 

display a Web Viewer that presents a map of a customer location from your database. You can dis-

play a client web page containing contact information so that you do not have to continually update 

your Contact Management database with new telephone extensions and mail stops.  

    �   For more information on the Web Viewer,  see   Chapter   13   , “Using the Web Viewer.”     
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  Troubleshooting  
 Most of the trouble you’ll run into as a user will be with issues specific to your own database solu-

tions. The best advice we can offer both developers and users is to work together! When you run 

into problems, knowing your developer will be a great first step.  

  Data Loss  
  I’ve noticed that I’m suddenly missing some data. What happened? What can I do?   

 One of the most critical aspects of your database is what gives it its name: your data. A wide range 

of possible problems can affect your data, but the most dangerous is accidentally deleting a record...

or worse yet, discovering that you had the wrong found set when performing a Delete All Records 

command. FileMaker doesn’t have an undo function, so if you delete a record, it’s gone forever. Be 

sure that you haven’t simply altered your found set to exclude the records you’re looking for. Go to 

Records, Show All Records to recall all the data in your table.  

 Back up your data. We can’t stress this point enough. FileMaker Server deployment best practices 

and backup routines are easy to learn. If you’re not using FileMaker Server, you can make time-

stamped copies of your files and store them on CD or on another computer. By far the best backup 

strategy is to use an automated procedure. That way, no one has to remember to do anything. It 

always seems to be the case that the only time you do not back up your data is the one time your 

hard disk fails.  

 Also, make certain you have practiced recovering data (backing it up and then restoring it to disk). 

It is common for someone to note a data loss and proceed to take all sorts of steps to recover the 

data (inadvertently destroying data in the process). And then, at the end of the day, it turns out that 

there was no data loss—all the day’s data was entered with an incorrect date.   

  Data Integrity  
  How do I ensure that the data I have in my database is “good” data?   

 Making sure that good data is entered into your database is vital. If you properly put people’s names 

in the first name and last name fields of a contact database, but your office assistant decides to 

enter nicknames and other random tidbits, your data will be compromised.  

 In addition, duplicate data is a problem that plagues all databases everywhere. If you’ve already cre-

ated a record for, say, Uryas Forge, you won’t want to create a second record for him. What happens 

if his phone number changes? You’ll change one record, but not the other.  

 Dealing with bad data is a challenge and almost always requires the power of the human brain. 

Become adept at running find requests. Use the  !  mark to find duplicates and use  *  characters for 

wildcard characters.  

 You can also work with your developer to put validation in place, or even build an approval process 

by which new data is added to your system in phases, with raw data in one set of fields and con-

firmed data in another. Alternatively, you can add a single check box field to each record that indi-

cates whether the data has been reviewed.   
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  Reverting Records  
  What does Revert Record do?   

 As you enter data into fields, that information is not saved (committed) until you exit the record in 

question. You do so by clicking outside any fields or by changing modes, changing layouts, and so 

on. Before the record is committed, you can choose Records, Revert Record. This command undoes 

all the data you’ve entered while working with active fields. If you’ve tabbed from field to field, 

it reverts all those not yet saved. If you have created a new record, it even reverts the entire new 

record if you haven’t yet committed it.    

  FileMaker Extra: Becoming a FileMaker Pro 
Power User  

 Manipulating data can illuminate a wide range of information and can allow business users to draw 

conclusions they might not have been able to perceive anecdotally. For example, in our consulting 

firm, we were able to analyze our time entry data and calculate the average amount of time we need 

for testing. This helped greatly for future estimating.  

 Becoming adept at using FileMaker Pro enables you to understand what information you can pull 

from the system, but, most important, it enables you to know what to ask for. In working with a 

developer, you can guide that person’s priorities (or your own) based on a solid understanding of 

the platform.  

  Technique 1: Using Your Keyboard for More Speed  
 This advice is obvious. Entering (Command-F) [Ctrl+F] brings you into Find mode. Tabbing takes 

you from field to field. The (Return) [Enter] key executes default values in dialog boxes, performs 

finds, and so on. (Command-up arrow) [Ctrl+up arrow] and (Command-down arrow) [Ctrl+down 

arrow] page through your data. You’ll become much faster with FileMaker Pro if you take the time to 

learn your key commands. FileMaker’s online help details all the key commands available.   

  Technique 2: Working with Table View  
 User interfaces have their purpose and more often than not greatly assist data entry and working 

with a given solution. But if you just need to look at the raw data in your system, you can opt to 

change to Table view from any layout in FileMaker Pro, assuming that your developer hasn’t dis-

abled the option. This gives you a bird’s-eye view of your information. Don’t forget that clicking a 

column header sorts for that column. A second click re-sorts in descending order.   

  Technique 3: Replacing Data  
 You’ll often run across cases in which you need to globally replace some data with other data. For 

example, perhaps you’ve changed a value list of vehicle types to read “auto, bike, boat, plane,” 

rather than “bike, boat, car, plane.” If you leave things alone after changing the value list, you’ll 

have both “car” and “auto” data in your system. Enforcing the consistent use of terms is important 
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in maintaining your data integrity. To quickly take care of migrat-

ing from an old value to a new one, follow these steps:  

    1.   Choose Records, Show All Records; otherwise, your change is 

applied to only your current found set.   

   2.   Place your cursor into the field in question.    
   3.   Choose Edit, Find/Replace to open the Find/Replace dialog box 

(see  Figure   2.41   ).    

   4.   Type your old and new values.   

   5.   Choose All from the Direction drop-down menu so that your 

entire database will be covered.   

 note 
 In the case of a field that is 
shown with a pop-up menu, 
you’re out of luck. FileMaker Pro 
doesn’t recognize a cursor in a 
pop-up menu. You need to do a 
little development (covered in 
 Chapter   3   , “Defining and Working 
with Fields and Tables”), copy 
the field to an open spot on your 
layout, and change its format-
ting to a pop-up list. Then don’t 
forget to delete the layout field 
when you’re finished.  

 Figure 2.41 
 Find/Replace can step through your 
records or be applied across the 
entire database. Be careful: You can-
not undo these functions!        

   6.   Depending on your preferences, choose Current Field or apply 

your change to entire records. We recommend changing just 

the selected field because that’s much safer than accidentally 

changing all instances of a text string.   

   7.   Click Replace All.      

  Technique 4: Inserting Specific Information  
 The Insert menu is an often-ignored source of handy time-saving commands. From a single menu 

choice or keyboard command, you can insert the current time, the current date, or your username 

into an active field.  

 In addition to that, Insert, From Index enables you to select from all the values in a given field from 

all records in a database. If you can’t quite remember the spelling of a given item, or you simply 

want to be perfectly consistent, this is a great way to see the data in your system and make a com-

patible selection. This works only if the field in question allows indexing.  

    �   To learn about field indexing,  see  “Storage and Indexing,”  p. 104 .     

 caution 
 It’s important to note that this is 
a function that you cannot undo! 
Be sure that you know what 
you’re doing with your data.  
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 Finally, there’s a handy way to pull data from another record in your database. If three or four fields 

need to contain data identical to another record in your database, visit the source record first and 

then, via a List view or Table view, jump to the destination record by clicking the appropriate row. 

Click into the specific fields you want and choose Insert, From Last Visited Record.   

  Technique 5: Getting to Know Your Entire Database  
 This item isn’t so much a technique as it is just common sense: One of the best ways to make the 

most of a FileMaker database is to learn how it works. Review all the layouts in your system, take a 

look at the fields you see, and explore other files (if there are others) in the solution. Be sure to dis-

cuss with your developer how the information fits together.   

  Technique 6: Using Multitiered Sorts  
 Sorting can be a fairly powerful way to derive meaning and see patterns in data. To make the most 

of the Sort Records dialog, don’t forget that you can provide multiple sort criteria. For example, in a 

contacts database, you could sort by Last Name, First Name, City, descending by Age, and finally by 

Pet Name.  

 You can also sort by the custom order of a value list. If you have, say, a status field managed by a 

value list of “open, pending, closed,” you can sort by that order.   

  Technique 7: Using Multiple Windows  
 FileMaker provides you with a Window menu. If you’d like 

to work with multiple layouts at once, choose Window, New 

Window, and then navigate to the second layout in question by 

using either the Layout pop-up menu in the Status toolbar or the 

buttons provided by a developer.  

 Multiple windows are also useful when you open two windows 

looking at the same List view layout: It’s possible for you to have 

two separate found sets. Imagine finding all the invitees of an 

event in one window and all the people you’ve not yet invited in 

the other.    

  Technique 8: Applying Text Styling and Tabs  
 You can apply a wide range of formatting options to text within FileMaker Pro fields: bold, italic, 

font choice, color choice, and so on. FileMaker Pro preserves this information, and you can copy and 

paste formatted text with other applications.  

 There is another neat trick in FileMaker Pro: In any field, you can establish an internal tab place-

ment and apply tabs by using (Command-Tab) [Ctrl+Tab]. Choose View, Ruler. When you click into 

a field, a horizontal ruler appears above it, into which you can click to establish tabs. Double-click a 

tab to set its properties: left, center, right, align to character, and whether to use a fill character.                                                                  

 tip 
 If you are designing a solution 
that might be used on FileMaker 
Go, remember that multiple win-
dows cannot be opened at the 
same time on iOS devices (you 
move from one to the other with 
the control at the left of the tool-
bar at the top of the screen).  
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  Inspector to layouts,   137 - 143  
  Layout bars,   134  
  layouts to parts,   130 - 134  
  Let function,   447 - 449  
  lists,   289  
  Manage Database dialog 

box,   172  
  master files,   630 - 631  
  multiple files in relation-

ships,   205 - 210  
  multiple layouts,   116 - 117  
  multitiered sorts,   74  
  Object Grid,   147  
  objects to layouts,   144 - 147  
  progressive backups,   670  
  Quick Find,   58  
  Quick Start screen,   24 - 26  
  related parent data in child 

files,   186 - 187  
  relationships graphs,   

537 - 543  
  Revert Record command,   44  
  screen stencils,   393 - 395  
  Script Debugger,   507 - 509  
  Set Error Capture script,   491  
  states,   387  
  Status toolbar,   35 - 39  
  styles,   385 - 386  
  subscripts,   261  
  supplemental fields,   541 - 543  
  tab control objects to lay-

outs,   147 - 149  
  tables,   81 - 84  
  timestamps,   240  
  tooltips,   141  
  triggers,   461  
  variables,   456  

  Web Viewer,   70 ,  367 ,  375  
  windows to documents,   474   

   architecture,   10 ,  471  
  files,   520  
  ODBC,   520  
  windows, managing,   

471 - 472   

   arranging  
  objects,   142  
  parts,   301   

   arrays  
  functions,   421 - 424  
  RAID,   644  
  text, parsing,   446  
  troubleshooting,   440   

   art Definition dialog box,   133 , 
 299   

   ASCII characters,   373  
  transformations,   568 - 570  
  value rules,   102   

   Assets Starter Solution,   56   

   atomicity,   327   

   attaching  
  sort scripts,   68  
  triggers,   464 - 467   

   attributes  
  copying,   137 ,  144  
  databases,   154 - 158  
  GetLayoutObjectAttribute 

function,   396 - 422  
  join entities,   165  
  states,   387   

   audit trails,   329   

   Authenticate/Deauthenticate 
scripts,   509   

   authentication  
  external,   362 - 363 ,  642  
  user,   362   

   authorizations,   359  . See also    
security  

   auto-aligning fields,   549   

   auto-entry options,   219 ,  415  
  editing,   333  
  fields,   97 - 102  
  Filter function,   425  
  serial values,   329   
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   automatic  
  layout management,   116  
  recurring imports,   547 , 

 559 - 560  . See also    importing 
  updates, configuring,   511   

   Avg function,   241   

   avoiding unclear code,   486 - 489    

  B 
   backgrounds, parts,   133   

   backups,   334  
  open files,   641  
  progressive,   670  
  scheduling,   673   

   base tables,   178  . See also    
tables  

   batch imports,   556  . See also    
importing  

   behavior  
  buttons,   278  
  concurrency,   327 - 332  
  fields,   139  
  global fields,   325 - 326  
  summary fields,   96   

   Bento data sources, applying, 
  562   

   best practices checklists  
  fields,   102  
  FileMaker Server,   671 - 674   

   bind keys,   629   

   Blank Layout,   120   

   body parts,   130   

   bound runtime solutions,      627

   branching scripts,   252   

   breakpoints, placing,   509   

   Browse mode,   32 ,  481  
  dependencies,   499  
  reports,   289  
  Scripts menu,   263 - 264   

   browsers.     See  interfaces  

   bugs, tracking,   334   

   building  . See also    design; for-
matting 

  conversion solutions,   514  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187  
  modal states,   475   

   built-in keys,   163  . See also    
keys  

   Button Definition dialog box, 
  150   

      Button Setup dialog box,   184   

buttons,   34 - 35 ,  378  
  scripts,   278  
  triggers,   462   

   C 
   caches,   665 ,  673   

   Calculated Value option,   100   

   calculations,   215 ,  407  
  adding,   509  
  aggregate functions,   241 - 242  
  arrays,   421 - 424  
  Choose function,   410 - 412  
  conditional functions,   

240 - 241  
  context dependencies,   498  
  debugging,   409 ,  492  
  Design functions,   244 - 245  
  device identification func-

tions,   245 - 246  
  Evaluate function,   413 - 415  
  expressions,   216  
  fields,   49 ,  93 ,  166  
  filters,   424 - 427  
  formulas  

  applying,   218 - 219  
  writing,   216 - 218  

  functions,   229 - 240  
  creating custom libraries, 

  441 - 442  
  customizing,   427 - 429  

  Get functions,   242 - 244  
  GetField function,   412 - 413  
  GetNthRecord function,   

438 - 439  
  logical functions,   407 - 420  
  lookup functions,   415 - 419  
  mismatching,   109  
  mobile functions,   246    

  overview of,   215 - 219  
  padding data,   572  
  Self function,   469  
  slowness,   494 - 495  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   219 - 229  
  summary fields,   301 - 303  
  text, formatting,   419 - 421  
  timers,   468  
  triggers,   461  
  troubleshooting,   247 - 250 , 

 440 - 441 ,  490 - 492   

   calendars  
  Gregorian,   49  
  pop-up,   45 ,     

   capturing  
  errors,   589  
  Set Error Capture script,   

265 - 266 ,  491   

   cardinality,   159  
  Relationships Graph,   177   

   Cartesian products,   204 - 205   

   Cascading Style Sheets.     See  
CSSs  

   case  
  functions,   234  
  managing,   266  
  statements,   222   

   Case() statement,   241   

   case studies, attributes/enti-
ties,   156 - 158   

   categories, Choose function, 
  410 - 412   

   Ceiling function,   236   

      Char() function,   238 ,  469   

characters,   82  . See also    naming 
  ASCII,   373  
  converting,   469  
  filters,   425  
  functions,   238  
  transformations,   568 - 570  
  value rules,   102   
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   charting,   283  
  overview of,   315 - 319  
  reports,   283  . See also    reports  

   check boxes,   45   

   checklists, best practices,   102   

   checks, consistency,   502 ,  642   

   child data  
  parent data,   186 - 187  
  viewing,   178 - 181   

   Choose function,   410 - 412   

   clients,   524  . See also    FileMaker 
Pro 

  functionality,   522  
  managing,   660   

   closing  
  files,   365  
  HTML sections,   610  
  splash screens,   630  
  triggers,   462 ,  464   

   code  
  errors,   491  . See also    trouble-

shooting 
  FileMaker PHP APIs,   607 - 610  
  modular,   489  
  unclear, avoiding,   486 - 489   

   Code() function,   238 ,  469   

   colors  
  background parts,   133  
  rows, alternating,   304   

   columns,   13 ,  30  
  flat-file data sources, import-

ing,   546 - 553  
  viewing,   499  
  width,   127   

      comma-separated text.     See  
CSV  

commands,   397  
  Apply Theme Style,   389  
  Copy,   499  
  Copy Object Style,   388  
  Customize Status Toolbar, 

  135 - 137  
  Delete Record,   37  
  Export Field Contents,   572  
  File Options,   467  
  Find,   490  
  -find,   616  

  Import Records,   547 ,  561  
  Manage Scripts,   252  
  menu, accessing shortcuts, 

  78  
  New Record,   37  
  Open,   40 ,  324  
  Paste Object Style,   388  
  Recover,   501  
  Resource Center,   26  
  Revert Record,   44 ,  52  
  Save,   378  
  Undo,   44  
  Undo Styles,   386   

   comments,   335  
  adding,   221 - 222  
  applying,   488 - 489  
  fields, adding,   86  
  PHP,   607  
  scripts,   259 - 260   

   committing records,   590   

   comparison  
  CWP to IWP,   600 - 601  
  equality,   210  
  operators,   616   

   compatibility,   522  
  Web Compatibility pop-up, 

  589   

   complex many-to-many rela-
tionships,   166 - 168   

   compliance, ACID tests,   327   

   components  
  ACID tests,   327  
  triggers,   462   

   concurrency, multiuser deploy-
ment,   327 - 332   

   conditional formatting,   
389 - 391 ,  468  

  multiple layouts,   419   

   conditional functions,   240 - 241   

   conditional logic  
  applying,   272 - 273  
  errors,   280   

   conditional privileges,   349   

   conditions  
  nonequality,   198  
  OR, troubleshooting,   211  
  searching,   491   

   configuring  
  Admin Console,   667  
  administrator groups,   667  
  charts,   315 - 319  
  CWP,   603  
  databases,   666  
  deployment,   19 - 21  
  DSNs,   527 - 535    
  fields,   171  
  FileMaker Server,   646 ,  

665 - 672  
  importing,   553 - 554  
  IWP,   578 - 587  

  FileMaker Pro,   579 - 582  
  FileMaker Server 

Advanced,   582 - 584  
  Layout Setup dialog box, 

  124 - 127  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187 - 190  
  modal dialogs,   475 - 478  
  objects,   309  
  ODBC,   520 - 521  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  170 - 178  
  PHP  

  privileges,   604  
  security,   604  

  plug-ins,   636  
  recurring imports,   559 - 560  
  relationships,   163  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   223 - 226  
  tables,   170 - 173  
  updates,   511  
  value lists,   188 - 190  
  variables,   454  
  Web Viewer,   369  

  options,   373  
  Set Web Viewer script 

step,   373 - 374  
  windows styles,   473   

   connecting  . See also    sessions 
  databases,   526  
  external SQL data sources, 

  519  
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  FileMaker Server Advanced, 
  523  

  MySQL,   527 - 531  
  networks,   644  
  ODBC (Open Database 

Connectivity),   519 - 520  
  remote, navigating,   41 - 42  
  servers, troubleshooting,   496  
  specifying,   529  
  SQL,   544  
  testing,   531 ,  535  
  troubleshooting,   496 - 497   

   Connection Pooling tabs,   527   

   consistency,   327-  328 ,  486  
  checks,   502 ,  642   

   constants   
  global values,   202 - 204  
  URLs, opening,   371   

   constraints  
  IWP,   588 - 589  
  requests,   62  
  system,   429   

   contacts  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  160  
  tables,   170  
  Web Viewer,   368   

   Contacts Starter Solution,   115 , 
 127  

  layouts,   116   

   containers, fields,   49-  50 ,  
89 - 93 ,  605  

  exporting,   572 - 573  
  IWP,   593   

   context  
  calculations,   226  
  dependencies, troubleshoot-

ing,   497 - 500  
  explicit table,   247  
  layouts,   121 - 123  
  scripts,   268  
  tables,   498 - 499   

   controlling  
  data access,   348 - 349  
  setting data,   266 - 268   

   controls,   378  
  IWP, hiding,   595  
  Web Viewer,   373 - 374   

   conventions  
  naming  

  fields,   84  
  layouts,   129  
  tables,   81 - 82  

  programming,   432   

   converting  
  characters,   469  
  previous versions,   511  

  files,   516  
  migrating to new file for-

mats,   512 - 513  
  planning,   513 - 514  
  preconversion tasks,   

514 - 515  
  updating/upgrading,   

511 - 512  
  themes,   513   

   Copy command,   499   

   Copy File Blocks As-Is button, 
  503   

      Copy Object Style command, 
  388   

copying  
  attributes,   137 ,  144  
  fields,   152  
  found sets,   564  
  layout objects,   144  
  styles,   388 - 389   

   corruption, databases,   501  . See 
also    troubleshooting  

   Count function,   241   

   crashes,   327 ,  500  . See also    
troubleshooting  

   Create Field Press Tab,   171   

   criteria, multiple match,   
197 - 201   

   cross-product relationships, 
formatting,   204 - 205   

   crosstalk, troubleshooting,   497   

   CSSs (Cascading Style Sheets), 
  591   

   CSV (comma-separated text), 
  569   

   Current Script option,   477   

   current table context, view-
ing,   546   

   custom dialogs, applying,   
275 - 276   

   Custom Menus feature, apply-
ing,  490 

   Custom Web Publishing.     See  
CWP  

Customize Status Toolbar com-
mand,   135 - 137   

   customizing  
  automatic recurring imports, 

  559 - 560  
  buttons,   278  
  charts,   315 - 319  
  colors, rows,   304  
  databases, ODBC,   520 - 521  
  deployment,   19 - 21 ,  632  
  development software,   14  
  DSNs,   527     - 535  
  extended privileges,   356  
  fields,   171  
  functions,   334 ,  427 - 429 ,  

441 - 442 ,  489  
  images,   630  
  importing,   553 - 554  
  interfaces  

  accessibility,   402 - 404  
  menus,   395 - 402  

  IWP,   578  
  lists,   289  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187 - 190  
  menu elements,   398  
  modal dialogs, script pause 

state,   475 - 478  
  objects, sliding,   309  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  170 - 178  
  printing,   126  
  relationships,   163  
  reports,   304 - 309  
  screen stencils,   393 - 395  
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  scripts,   252 - 263  
  sorting,   67  
  Status toolbars,   36 - 39 ,  136  
  tables,   170 - 173  
  value lists,   188 - 190  
  Web Viewer  

  options,   373  
  Set Web Viewer script 

step,   373 - 374  
  window styles,   473   

         CWP (Custom Web 
Publishing),     258 ,  512 ,  575 , 
 599 ,  626  

  FileMaker Server, preparing, 
  604 - 605  

  IWP, comparing to,   600 - 601  
  overview of,   599 - 600  
  PHP,   604 - 610  
  planning,   601 - 603  
  sessions,   621 - 622  
  technology, selecting,   603  
  triggers,   464  
  troubleshooting,   622 - 623  
  URLs, searching,   614 - 618  
  XML,   610 - 620    

  D 
   data  

  centers, external,   645  
  loss, troubleshooting,   71  
  source names.    See  DSNs 
  types,   223  

  mismatching,   109  
  troubleshooting,   247   

      Data Viewer,   509   

Database Design Reports.     See  
DDRs  

   Database Homepage,   586   

   database management sys-
tems.     See  DBMSs  

      Database Server,   669   

DatabaseNames function,   245   

   databases,     
  accessing,   39 ,  522  . See also    

ODBC 

  bugs, tracking,   334  
  configuring,   666  
  connecting,   526  
  corruption,   501  . See also    

troubleshooting 
  CWP, preparing,   601 - 602  
  deployment,   673  
  elements,   487  
  FileMaker  

  Database Server,   600  
  Server hosts,   657  

  formatting,   75 - 80  
  identifying,   529  
  interactions,   520  
  managing,   43 ,  661  
  MySQL.    See  MySQL 
  naming,   486  
  navigating,   40  
  ODBC, configuring,   520 - 521  
  opening,   39 - 43  
  overview of,   28 - 29  
  planning,   154  
  privilege,   515  
  relational,   153  . See also    rela-

tional database design 
  selecting,   530 ,  534  
  servers,   646  
  sharing,   42  
  software, overview of,   12 - 17  
  SQL.    See  SQL 
  troubleshooting,   71 - 72   

   databases administrators.     See  
DBAs  

   dates  
  fields,   46 ,  48 ,  88  
  functions,   238 - 240   

   DBAs (database administra-
tors),   522   

   DBMSs (database management 
systems),   522   

   DDRs (Database Design 
Reports),   18 ,  504 - 507 ,  515 ,  637   

   debugging,   485  
  calculations,   409 ,  492  
  Script Debugger,   507 - 509  
  tools,   18   

   declarative languages,   519   

   declaring variables,   407   

   dedicated find layouts,   480 - 482   

   defaults  
  extended privileges,   355  
  scripts,   257  . See also    scripts 
  themes,   386  
  timers,   468   

   Define File References dialog 
box,   637   

   defining  
  calculation fields,   217  
  fields,   174 ,  515  
  layouts,   122  
  multiple match criteria,   

197 - 201  
  noncalculation fields,   98  
  parts,   133 - 134   

   Delete Record command,   37   

   deleting  
  parts,   132  
  restrictions, troubleshoot-

ing,   192  
  styles,   389  
  tables,   83  
  text, formatting,   420   

   delimited values,   241   

   delivering reports,   309 - 314   

   dependencies  
  context, troubleshooting, 

  497 - 500  
  keys, eliminating fields,   166  
  layouts,   267 ,  497  
  modes,   499   

   deployment  
  customizing,   632  
  databases,   673  
  FileMaker Server,   639 - 640  
  IWP,   587 - 597  
  Kiosk mode,   633 - 634  
  multiuser,   323 - 324  
  options,   19 - 21 ,  625 - 626  
  peer-to-peer hosting,   19  
  runtime,   627 - 632  
  Solution Options,   628 - 631   

   design  . See also    configuring 
  DDRs (Database Design 

Reports),   504 - 507  
  interfaces,   190 ,  384 - 389  
  iterations,   158  
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  layouts, IWP,   591 - 593  
  multiple tables,   169  
  relational databases,   153  

  analyzing,   154  
  attributes/entities,   

154 - 158  
  keys,   161 - 163  
  overview of,   153  
  relationships,   158 - 161  

  themes,   378 - 384   

   Design functions,   244 - 245   

      Developer Utilities dialog box, 
  626   

developers,     
  fields,   488  
  plug-ins,   634  
  third-party plug-ins,   21  
  tools,   10   

   development  
  rapid application,   10 - 11  
  rapid multitable,   192  
  software, customizing,   14   

   device identification functions, 
  245 - 246   

   diagrams  
  ER,   515  
  ERDs,   154-  155 ,  193  
  relationships,   159   

   dialog boxes  
  Add Fields,   180  
  Advanced Web Publishing 

Options,   580  
  Button Definition,   150  
  Button Setup,   184  
  Define File References,   637  
  Developer Utilities,   626  
  Edit Account,   346  
  Edit Custom Function,   431  
  Edit Find Request,   270  
  Edit Privilege Set,   348  
  Edit Relationship,   182 ,  194  
  Edit Value List,   47 ,  188  
  Field Options,   105  
  Format Button,   468  
  Import Field Mapping,   

547 - 550 ,  561  
  Layout Setup,   124 - 127 ,  464  

  Manage Custom Functions, 
  430  

  Manage Database,   80 - 81 , 
 171 ,  195 ,  519  

  Manage External Data 
Sources,   206  

  Manage Security,   340  
  Manage Value Lists,   188  
  Network Settings,   496  
  New Layout Report,   289 - 295 , 

 541  
  Open File,   26  
  Open Remote File,   42  
  Part Definition,   133 ,  299  
  Part Setup,   132-  133 ,  301  
  Portal Setup,   179  
  Sort Records,   67  
  Specify Calculation,   217 ,  

219 - 229 ,  226 ,  509  
  Specify Field,   186 ,  291  
  Specify Field Order,   570  
  Specify Fields,   188  
  Specify Solution Options,   628  
  Storage Options,   224  
  Tab Control Setup,   148  
  Table View Properties,   126  
  Use Manage Database,   76   

   disconnected table occur-
rences,   480   

   distant data, summarizing,   295   

   Div function,   237   

      Do Not Evaluate If All 
Referenced Fields Are Empty 
box,   223   

documents,   18  . See also    dia-
grams 

  ERDs,   154  
  Excel  

  importing from,   553  
  saving,   70  

  PDF, saving as,   70  
  PHP,   607  
  plug-ins,   634  
  solutions,   515  
  windows, applying,   474   

   dragging files,   546  . See also    
importing  

   drivers  
  accessing,   523  
  installing,   522 - 524  
  managing,   526 - 527  
  ODBC,   520 ,  526  
  selecting,   528   

   drop-down fields,   45  . See also    
fields  

   dropping files,   546  . See also    
importing  

   DSNs (data source names),   522 , 
 525 - 526  

  configuring,   527 - 535  
  Windows,   532 - 535   

   duplicating    .    See  copying 
  found sets,   564  
  between tables,   564   

   durability,   327-  328   

   dynamic file paths,   457   

   dynamic guides, applying,   393   

   dynamic reporting,   298    

  E 
   ease of use,   9   

   Edit Account dialog box,   346   

   Edit boxes,   45   

   Edit Custom Function dialog 
box,   431   

   Edit Find Request dialog box, 
  270   

         Edit Privilege Set dialog box, 
  348   

   Edit Relationship dialog box, 
  182 ,  194   

   Edit Script window,   257   

   Edit Value List dialog box,   47 , 
 188   

   editing
  auto-entry options,   333  
  external data sources,   207  
  IWP,   577  
  layouts,   136  
  records,   330  
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  scripts,   257 - 258 ,  280  
  spell-checking,   139  
  value lists,   188  

elements  
  arrays,   424  
  databases,   487  
  interfaces,   30  
  menus, customizing,   398  
  naming,   488  
  sessions,   325  
  sort scripts, attaching,   68  
  structures, passing,   449   

   eliminating  
  fields,   166  
  redundant data,   166  
  repeating data,   166   

   email  
  notifications,   642  
  reports,   315  
  SMTP,   642   

   Email Notifications tab,   667   

   enabling  
  CWP,   602  
  IWP,   579 - 587  
  Maintain Original 

Proportions,   483  
  ODBC/JDBC privileges,   521  
  plug-ins,   636  
  XML publishing,   610   

   encryption, troubleshooting, 
  494   

   ending sessions,   582 ,  597   

   enforcing fields,   470   

   entering  
  data in portals,   183  
  layouts,   112   

   entities  
  databases,   154 - 158  
  join, attributes,   165  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  160  
  one-to-one relationships,   160  
  relationships, notation,   159   

   entity-relationship diagrams. 
    See  ERDs  

   envelopes,   120   

   equality comparisons,   210   

   ER diagrams,   515   

   ERDs (entity-relationship dia-
grams),   154-  155 ,  193  

  many-to-many relationships, 
  164  

  multiple tables,   170  
  notation,   159   

   errors  
  calculations,   247  
  capturing,   589  
  layouts,   139  
  logs,   632  
  messages,   279  
  reproducing,   492  
  scripts,   581  

  managing,   264  
  troubleshooting,   490 - 491  

  searching,   492  
  Set Error Capture script,   

265 - 266 ,  491  
  traps,   333  
  troubleshooting,   485  . See 

also    troubleshooting 
  Web publishing,   581   

   Evaluate function,   413 - 415 ,  447   

   evaluating  
  Do Not Evaluate If All 

Referenced Fields Are 
Empty box,   223  

  formulas,   93   

   EvaluationError function,   415   

   events  
  scheduling,   662  
  triggers,   462   - 464 ,  467   

   Exact function,   233   

   Excel (Microsoft)  
  character transformations, 

  569  
  documents, saving,   70  
  files, importing from,   553  
  reports, saving as,   311   

   executing scripts,   479   

      Exit Script script,   451   

exiting  
  layouts,   112  
  scripts,   260   

   explicit record commits,   594   

   explicit table context,   247   

   Export Field Contents com-
mand,   572   

      Export Records feature,   568 , 
 573   

exporting,   70 ,  565  
  fields  

  containers,   572 - 573  
  selecting,   567 - 568  

  files, formatting,   567 - 570  
  to fixed-width formats,   

571 - 572  
  formatted data,   570    
  grouped data,   571  
  large fields,   572 - 573  
  overview of,   565 - 568  
  records,   498  
  related fields,   570  
  scripts,   573   

   expressions  
  calculations,   216  
  parameter,   413   

      extend requests,   62   

extending  
  functionality,   21  
  privileges,   354 - 357 ,  604   

   Extensible Markup Language. 
    See  XML  

   extensions  
  files,   512 ,  556  
  folders,   635  
  runtime,   629   

   external authentication,   
362 - 363 ,  642   

   external data centers,   645   

   external data sources,   206 - 208   

   external files  
  importing,   545  
  tables,   517   

   external ODBC data sources, 
  537 - 539   
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   external SQL data sources  
  connecting,   519  
  ODBC (Open Data 

Connectivity),   519 - 520   

   external tables,   209 - 210    

  F 
   failures, planning,   490   

   Favorite Files,   26   

   features  
  accessibility,   403 - 404  
  Custom Menus, applying, 

  490  
  Export Records,   568 ,  573  
  interfaces,   377 - 378  
  Modify Last Find,   62  
  navigating,   27 - 35  
  presentation,   499  
  privilege settings,   353 - 354  
  Self function,   468  
  windows, managing,   

471 - 472   

   feedback,   389   

   Field Options dialog box,   105   

   fields,   75  
  adding,   382 ,  540  
  aligning,   546  
  applying,   84 - 87  
  auto-entry options,   97 - 102  
  behavior,   139  
  calculations,   49 ,  93 ,  166 ,  215  . 

See also    calculations 
  comments, adding,   86 ,  489  
  containers,   49 - 50 ,  89 - 93 ,  605  

  exporting,   572 - 573  
  IWP,   593  

  copying,   152  
  dates,   48 ,  88  
  definitions,   515  
  developers,   488  
  eliminating,   166  
  enforcing,   470  
  exporting,   567 - 568  
  formatting,   45 - 46 ,  86 - 87 ,  171  
  Furigana option,   108  

  global  
  behavior,   325 - 326  
  storage,   51  
  troubleshooting,   500  

  highlighting, troubleshoot-
ing,   483  

  Import Field Mapping dialog 
box,   547 - 550 ,  561  

  indexes,   106 - 108 ,  494  
  large, exporting,   572 - 573  
  layouts,   149 - 151 ,  291  
  managing,   304  
  match,   59  

  multiple tables,   176 - 178  
  updating records,   550  

  merging,   151 ,  186  
  modifying,   470  
  naming,   78 ,  84 ,  109 ,  487  
  navigating,   44 - 53 ,  371  
  numbers,   48 ,  88  
  options,   97 - 108  
  overview of,   29 - 30 ,  75 - 81  
  pasting,   152  
  portals, managing,   181  
  radio buttons, modifying, 

  383  
  related, exporting,   570  
  repeating,   105 ,  242 ,  569  
  selecting,   220  
  settings,   139  
  sizing,   384  
  storage,   104 - 108  
  summary,   49 ,  57 ,  95  

  reports,   295 - 303  
  subtotals,   292  

  supplemental, applying, 
  541 - 543  

  TaskDisplay,   420  
  text,   48 ,  88  
  time,   49 ,  89  
  troubleshooting,   109 - 110  
  types,   48 - 49 ,  87 - 97  
  validation,   102 - 104 ,  109 ,  218 , 

 550   

   Fields category,   266   

   file-level access security,   
359 - 364   

      File Options command,   467   

FileMaker  
  Database Server,   600  
  Developer Subscription,   335  
  Go,   28 ,  251 ,  625  
  PHP APIs,   607 - 610  
  Pro  

  character transforma-
tions,   569  

  IWP, configuring,   579 - 582  
  navigating,   39 - 43 ,  72 - 74  
  scripts,   251 - 252  
  sessions, multiuser 

deployment,   324 - 326  
  Pro Advanced,   28  
  Server,   28  

  Admin Console,   657 - 671  
  administration,   659 - 665  
  best practices checklists, 

  671 - 674  
  configuring,   646 ,  665 - 67  2  
  CWP, preparing,   602 , 

 604 - 605  
  deployment,   639 - 640  
  hosting,   20  
  installing,   646 - 649  
  overview of,   639 - 645 , 

 658 - 659  
  requirements,   643 - 645  
  running,   656 - 657  

  Server Advanced,   523  
  hosting,   20  
  IWP, configuring,   582 - 584   

   filenames,   626 - 627  
  modifying,   375   

   files  
  accessing,   357  
  adding,   17  
  architectures,   520  
  backing up,   641  
  closing,   365  
  converting,   516  . See also    

converting 
  data between, passing,   451  
  Excel (Microsoft), importing 

from,   553  
  extensions,   512  
  external, importing,   545  
  fields, copying/pasting 

between,   152  
  flat-file data sources, import-

ing,   546 - 553  
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  formatting  
  exporting,   567 - 570  
  migrating to new,   

512 - 513  
  global storage,   51  
  importing,   50 ,  551 - 552  
  launching,   332  
  lists, filtering,   364  
  local, opening,   40  
  maintenance,   501 - 504  
  master, applying,   630 - 631  
  moving,   546  . See also    

importing 
  multiple  , 205 - 210  

  importing,   554 - 558  
  security,   365 - 366  

  navigating,   43  
  opening,   254 ,  365 ,  496  
  output, formatting,   566  
  paths, dynamic,   457  
  PHP, placing,   605  
  recovery,   502  
  references, troubleshooting, 

  637  
  remote, navigating,   40  
  renaming,   626 - 627  
  restoring,   326  
  security,   358  . See also    secu-

rity 
  sharing,   584 - 587  
  types,   556  
  Web Viewer, applying,   375   

   Filter function,   424 - 426   

   filters  
  calculations,   424 - 427  
  files, lists,   364   

   FilterValues function,   426 - 427   

   Find command,   490   

   -find command,   616   

   Find mode,   32 ,  58 - 62 ,  480   

   find requests,   62 ,  270   

   Firefox,   611   

   firewalls  
  CWP,   622  
  FileMaker Server,   647 - 648  
  troubleshooting,   497   

   fixed-width formats, exporting 
to,   571 - 572   

   flat files,   13 ,  16  
  data sources, importing, 

  546 - 553   

   flexibility,   9   

   Floor function,   236   

   flow, applications,   593 - 597   

   folders  
  extensions,   635  
  multiple files, importing, 

  554 - 558   

   footers,   131  . See also    headers  

   force-quits,   327   

   foreign keys,   163 ,  165   

   forgotten admin passwords, 
  364   

      Form view,   33 ,  54   

Format Button dialog box,   468   

   Format Painter,   137 ,  144   

   formatting  
  auto-entry options,   98  
  automatic recurring imports, 

  559 - 560  
  buttons,   278  
  charts,   315 - 319  
  conditional,   389 - 391 ,  419 , 

 468  
  data, exporting,   570    
  databases,   75 - 80  
  DDRs,   505 - 507  
  deployment,   19 - 21  
  DSNs,   527 - 535    
  external data sources,   

206 - 208  
  fields,   45-  46 ,  86 - 87 ,  171  
  FileMaker Server,   665 - 671  
  files  

  exporting,   567 - 570  
  migrating to new,   

512 - 513  
  output,   566  

  fixed-width, exporting to, 
  571 - 572  

  flat files,   546  

  importing,   553 - 554  
  interfaces,   389 - 395  

  accessibility,   402 - 404  
  styles,   384 - 389  

  IWP,   578  
  Layout Setup dialog box, 

  124 - 127  
  layouts,   119 - 130 ,  391  
  links, IWP,   596  
  lists,   289  
  managing,   140  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187 - 190  
  modal dialogs,   474 - 475  
  objects, sliding,   309  
  ODBC,   520 - 521  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  170 - 178  
  panes,   148  
  parts,   132  
  pause states,   475 - 478  
  records,   77  
  related records with non-

equijoins,   210 - 211  
  relationships,   163  

  cross-product,   204 - 205  
  global values,   202 - 204  

  scripts,   252 - 263  
  self-relationships,   201 - 202  
  serial key fields,   99  
  sorting,   67  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   223 - 226  
  Status value lists,   203  
  summary fields,   295  
  tables,   83 - 84 ,  170 - 173 ,  541  
  text  

  calculations,   419 - 421  
  deleting,   420  
  troubleshooting,   440  

  themes,   378 - 384  
  tools, managing relationship 

graphs,   212  
  value lists,   188 - 190  
  variables,   454  
  Web Viewer,   369  

  options,   373  
  Set Web Viewer script 

step,   373 - 374  
  window styles,   473  
  XML,   611   



GetLayoutObjectAttribute function 685

How can we make this index more useful? Email us at indexes@quepublishing.comHow can we make this index more useful? Email us at indexes@quepublishing.com

   Formatting bars,   36   

   forms  
  fields, eliminating,   166  
  layouts,   111  
  normalizing,   166  
  redundant data, eliminating, 

  166  
  Standard Form,   119  
  views,   125   

   formulas  
  calculations,   215  . See also    

calculations 
  applying,   218 - 219  
  debugging,   409  
  writing,   216 - 218  

  Evaluate function,   413  
  evaluating,   93  
  Excel, importing,   553  
  Let function,   408  
  scripts, troubleshooting,   247  
  simplifying complex,   428 - 429  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   219 - 222   

   forums, support,   511   

   found sets,   58 ,  479 - 480  
  copying,   564  
  troubleshooting,   482   

   free trial software,   24  . See also    
software  

   Full Access Privileges,   259 ,  347   

   functionality,   126 ,  492  
  clients,   522  
  extending,   21  
  FileMaker Pro,   39  
  modular,   452   

   functions  
  Abs,   237  
  aggregate,   241 - 242  
  arrays,   421 - 424  
  Avg,   241  
  calculations,   229 - 240 ,  

441 - 442  
  case,   222 ,  234  
  Ceiling,   236  
  Char(),   238 ,  469  
  characters,   238  
  Choose,   410 - 412  
  Code,   238  

  Code(),   469  
  conditional,   240 - 241  
  Count,   241  
  customizing,   334 ,  427 - 429 , 

 489  
  DatabaseNames,   245  
  dates,   238 - 240  
  Design,   244 - 245  
  device identification,   245 - 246  
  Div,   237  
  Evaluate,   413 - 415 ,  447  
  EvaluationError,   415  
  Exact,   233  
  Filter,   424 - 426  
  FilterValues,   426 - 427  
  Floor,   236  
  Get,   242 - 244  
  Get ( LastError ),   491  
  Get (TriggerKeystroke),   469  
  Get (TriggerModifierKeys), 

  469  
  GetField,   412 - 413  
  GetFieldName,   469  
  GetLayoutObjectAttribute, 

  395    
  GetNthRecord,   438 - 439  
  GetParam,   449  
  GetValue,   422  
  If(),   240  
  Int,   236  
  Last Visited Record,   100  
  LeftValues,   422  
  LeftWords,   232  
  Length,   232  
  Let,   407 - 409 ,  414 ,  440 ,  

447 - 449  
  Location,   246  
  logical,   407 - 420  
  LookupNext,   416  
  lookups,   415 - 419  
  Max,   241  
  MiddleValues,   422  
  MiddleWords,   232  
  Min,   241  
  mobile,   246    
  Mod,   237  
  nested,   235 - 236  
  numbers,   236 - 238  
  PadCharacters,   435  
  parts,   229 - 231  

  PatternCount,   232  
  PersistentID,   245  
  Position,   232  
  private,   432  
  Quote,   414  
  Random,   238  
  recursive,   430 ,  434  
  RepeatText,   434  
  RightValues,   422  
  RightWords,   232  
  Round,   236  
  selecting,   220  
  Self,   468 - 469  
  Substitute,   233 - 234  
  Sum,   241  
  summary fields,   96  
  TestStyleAdd(),   266  
  text,   231 - 235  
  TextColor,   419  
  TextFont,   419  
  TextSize,   419  
  TextStyleAdd,   420  
  TextStyleRemove,   420  
  time,   238 - 240  
  triggers,   468 - 470  
  Trim,   233 ,  436  
  Truncate,   237  
  ValueCount,   422  
  WindowNames,   245 ,  472  
  WordCount,   232   

   Furigana options, fields,   108    

  G 
   General Settings,   667   

   general slowness, trouble-
shooting,   493 - 494   

   Get ( LastError ) function,  491 

   Get (TriggerKeystroke) func-
tion,   469   

   Get (TriggerModifierKeys) 
function,   469   

   Get functions,   242 - 244   

GetField function,   412 - 413   

   GetFieldName function,   469   

         GetLayoutObjectAttribute 
function,   395     
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   GetNthRecord function,   
438 - 439   

   GetParam function,   449   

   GetValue function,   422   

   global  
  fields,   489  

  behavior,   325 - 326  
  troubleshooting,   500  

  positioning system.    See  GPS 
  storage,   51  
  values  , 202 - 204  
  variables,   456   

      Go to Related Record.     See  
GTRR  

Google, Web Viewer tem-
plates,   372   

   GPS (global positioning sys-
tem),   246   

   gradients,   386   

   graphics    . See    images  

   graphs,   479  
  ODBC,   537 - 543  
  relationships,   176 ,  193  

  external tables,   209 - 210  
  managing,   211 - 213   

   Gregorian calendars,   49   

   grids, applying,   391   

   groups  
  administrator, configuring, 

  667  
  exporting,   571  
  fields, selecting,   292  
  layouts,   136  
  objects,   142  
  records, searching,   57  
  repeating, eliminating,   166   

   GTRR (Go to Related Record), 
  478  

  found sets,   479 - 480  
  overview of,   478 - 479   

   guides  
  applying,   392  
  dynamic, applying,   393    

  H 
   hard-coding requests,   269   

   hardware  
  purchasing,   672  
  sharing, troubleshooting,   493   

   headers  
  PHP,   607  
  titles,   130   

   Help menu,   26   

   heuristics, interfaces,   405   

   hiding  
  IWP controls,   595  
  layouts,   127 - 128   

   highlighting troubleshooting, 
  483   

   HIPAA (the Health 
Insurance Portability and 
Accountability Act of 1996), 
  339   

   history of multiple files,   205   

   home pages, IWP,   596   

   hosts,   524  
  addresses, specifying,   533  
  FileMaker Server,   20 ,  657  
  FileMaker Server Advanced, 

  20  
  managing,   43  
  peer-to-peer hosting,   19 ,  641   

   HTML (Hypertext Markup 
Language),   575  

  sections, closing,   610  
  tables,   569   

   HTTP (Hypertext Transfer 
Protocol),   10 ,  575   

   Human Interface Guidelines 
(Apple),   377-  378 ,  471   

   hyperlinks, DDRs,   506   

   Hypertext Markup Language. 
    See  HTML  

   Hypertext Transfer Protocol. 
    See  HTTP   

  I 
   identifying databases,   529   

   If() function,   240   

   images  
  customizing,   630  
  importing,   557 - 558   

   implementing triggers,   468 - 470   

   Import Action, selecting,   548   

   Import Field Mapping dialog 
box,   547 - 550 ,  561   

      Import Records command,   547 , 
 561   

importing,   70 ,  545  
  automatic recurring imports, 

  559 - 560  
  Bento data sources,   562  
  Excel (Microsoft) documents, 

  553  
  external files,   545  
  FileMaker-to-FileMaker,   564    
  files,   50 ,  551 - 552  
  flat-file data sources,   546 - 553  
  images,   557 - 558  
  layouts,   120  
  multiple files,   554 - 558  
  ODBC,   535 - 536  
  options,   553 - 554  
  records,   498 ,  550  
  scripts,   263 ,  558 - 561  
  starting,   546 - 547  
  tables,   552 - 553  
  text,   555 - 557  
  troubleshooting,   563  
  validation,   563   

   inability to contact servers, 
troubleshooting,   496   

   incomplete highlighting rect-
angles,   483   

   incorporating reports into 
workflow,   320 - 321   

   incremental evolution, plan-
ning,   513   

   indexes,   110 ,  266  
  fields,   106 - 108  
  re-creating,   110  
  troubleshooting,   494   
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   Indexing Service,   644   

   indicators,   548   

   infrastructure, networks,   671   

      Insert menu,   144   

inserting.     See  adding 
  files,   50  
  specific information,   73   

   Inspector,   137 - 143   

      Install On Timer Script,   468   

installing  
  drivers,   522 - 524  
  FileMaker Server,   646 - 649  
  plug-ins,   635  
  software,   672   

   Instant Web Publishing.     See  
IWP  

      Int function,   236   

integration, SQL,   522   

   integrity,   52 - 53  
  security,   339  
  troubleshooting,   71   

   interactions  . See also    buttons 
  databases,   520  
  drivers,   338  
  triggers,   470   

   interfaces,   377  
  accessibility,   402 - 404  
  APIs,   519  
  databases,   153  . See also    

databases 
  design,   190  
  elements, attaching sort 

scripts,   68  
  formatting,   389 - 395  
  heuristics,   405  
  Human Interface Guidelines 

(Apple),   471  
  Kiosk mode,   633 - 634  
  layouts,   111  
  menus  

  customizing,   395 - 402  
  sets,   398 - 402  

  multiwindow,   473 - 475  
  new features,   377 - 378  
  ODBC,   519 - 520  
  overview of,   30 - 35  
  scripts,   256 - 257  

  styles,   384 - 389  
  themes,   378 - 384  
  tools, layouts,   112  
  triggers,   470  
  View menu,   35  
  XML, viewing,   611   

   internal data-level security, 
  338   

   internal navigation, scripts, 
  268   

   Internet Explorer,   611   

   interoperability,   9   

   Inventory Summary Report, 
  288   

   IP (Internet Protocol) 
addresses,   643   

   iPad,   377   

   iPhone,   377   

   isolation,   327-  329 ,  492  . See also    
troubleshooting  

   items  
  menus,   397  
  Status toolbars,   137   

   iterations, design,   158   

   IWP (Instant Web Publishing),     
 258 ,  512 ,  575 ,  626  

  application flow,   593 - 597  
  constraints,   588 - 589  
  container fields,   593  
  controls, hiding,   595  
  CWP, comparing to,   600 - 601  
  deployment,   587 - 597  
  enabling,   579 - 587  
  FileMaker  

  Pro, configuring,   579 - 582  
  Server Advanced, config-

uring,   582 - 584  
  layout design,   591 - 593  
  overview of,   575 - 579  
  scripts,   589 - 591  
  security,   584 - 587  
  testing,   591  
  triggers,   464  
  troubleshooting,   597    

  J 
   Japanese,   108   

   Java  
  caches,   673  
  Database Connectivity.    See  

JDBC 
  Runtime Environment.    See  

JRE  

   JDBC (Java Database 
Connectivity),   10 ,  519 ,  575 , 
 671  

  enabling,   653  
  privileges,   521   

   joins  
  nonequijoins,   194 - 195  
  self-joins, viewing,   202  
  tables,   163 - 165 ,  191 ,  486   

   JRE (Java Runtime 
Environment),   645    

  K 
   keyboards  

  fields, navigating,   45  
  optimizing,   72   

   keys  
  bind,   629  
  dependence, eliminating 

fields,   166  
  design,   161 - 163  
  foreign,   163  
  multiple tables,   176 - 178  
  numeric values of modifier, 

  470  
  primary,   162 ,  164  
  selecting,   539  
  table references,   163  
  unique.    See  unique keys  

   Kiosk mode,   20 ,  626 ,  633 - 634    

  L 
   labels  

  layouts,   120  
  printing,   126  
  vertical,   120   
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   languages,   519   

   large fields, exporting,   572 - 573   

   Last Visited Record function, 
  100   

   launching files,   332   

   layers, objects,   142   

   Layout bars, applying,   134   

   Layout mode,   33 ,  540   

      Layout Setup dialog box,   464   

layouts,   30 - 32 ,  111  
  automatic layout manage-

ment,   116  
  context,   121 - 123  
  customizing,   304 - 309  
  dedicated find,   480 - 482  
  dependencies,   267 ,  497  
  design, IWP,   591 - 593  
  documentation,   515  
  fields,   149 - 151  
  formatting,   119 - 130  
  hiding,   127 - 128  
  importing,   120  
  Inspector, applying,   137 - 143  
  Layout Setup dialog box, 

  124 - 127  
  modal dialogs, building,   475  
  multicolumn,   126  
  multiple  

  applying,   116 - 117  
  conditional formatting, 

  419  
  searching,   62  

  naming,   129 ,  488  
  New Layout/Report assis-

tant,   119  
  Object Grid,   147  
  objects,   395    

  applying,   144 - 147  
  naming,   140  
  resizing,   141  

  opening,   118  
  overview of,   111 - 115  
  parts, applying,   130 - 134  
  records, viewing,   152  
  re-ordering,   127 - 128  
  reports,   284  
  scripts,   254 ,  278  
  security,   350 - 351  

  selecting,   287 ,  291  
  Status toolbars,   134 - 137  
  tab control objects, applying, 

  147 - 149  
  tables  

  associating,   121  
  context,   498  

  tools,   136  
  triggers,   464 - 467  
  troubleshooting,   152  
  viewing,   286  
  Web Viewer,   367 ,  369  
  width, formatting,   391   

   LDAP (Lightweight Directory 
Access Protocol),   42   

   leading grand summary,   130   

   LeftValues function,   422   

   LeftWords function,   232   

   legible formulas, writing,   221   

   Length function,   232   

   Let function,   407 - 409 ,  414 ,  440 , 
 447 - 449   

   libraries  
  Bento data sources,   562  
  functions, customizing,   

441 - 442  
  scripts,   280 - 281   

   Lightweight Directory Access 
Protocol.     See  LDAP  

   links  
  DDRs,   506  
  IWP,   596  
  Manage Favorites,   26   

      List view,   33   

   List View Report,   120   

lists  
  applying,   289  
  databases,   13  
  files, filtering,   364  
  layouts,   111  
  pop-up,   479  
  values  

  context dependencies, 
  499  

  controlling access,   351  
  creating,   188 - 190  
  modifying,   47  

  views,   125   

   local files, opening,   40   

   local variables, overview of, 
  454 - 455   

   Location function,   246   

   locations  
  container folders,   606  
  hosts, specifying,   534   

   locking  
  objects,   142  
  records,   329 - 332   

   Log Viewer
  monitoring,   674  
  troubleshooting,   665  

logic  
  concurrency,   327 - 332  
  conditional, applying,   

272 - 273   

   logical functions,   407 - 420   

   logs  
  errors,   632  
  IWP,   581 - 582  
  scripts,   328 - 329   

         Looked-Up Value option,   
100 - 102   

   LookupNext function,   416   

   lookups  
  functions,   415 - 419  
  slowness,   495  
  triggers,   461   

   loops,   436  
  debugging,   509  
  scripts, applying,   274  
  testing,   280  
  troubleshooting,   495   

   lost data, troubleshooting,   504  . 
See also    troubleshooting  

   lost found sets, troubleshoot-
ing,   482    

  M 
   Mac OS X  

  files,   556  
  Status toolbars, customizing, 

  36 - 37 ,  136   
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   Maintain Original Proportions, 
enabling,   483   

   maintenance  
  files,   501 - 504  
  Kiosk mode,   634  
  security,   342 - 343   

   Manage Custom Functions dia-
log box,   430   

   Manage Database Design,   492   

   Manage Database dialog box, 
  80 - 81 ,  171 ,  195 ,  519   

   Manage Extended Privileges, 
  585   

   Manage External Data Sources 
dialog box,   206   

   Manage Favorites link,   26   

   Manage Scripts command,   252   

   Manage Scripts window,   252 , 
 256   

   Manage Security dialog box, 
  340   

   Manage Value Lists dialog 
box,   188   

   managing  
  accounts,   344  
  architectures,   471  
  automatic layout manage-

ment,   116  
  cases,   266  
  clients,   660  
  concurrency,   327  
  CWP sessions,   621  
  data sources,   537 - 538  
  databases,   43 ,  661  
  dates,   48  
  DBMSs,   522  
  drivers,   526 - 527  
  drives,   520  
  DSNs,   525 - 526  
  fields,   171 ,  304  
  formatting,   140  
  hosts,   43  
  layouts,   112  
  multiwindow interfaces, 

  473 - 475  
  ODBC,   522 - 535  

  parts,   131 - 132  
  passwords,   364 ,  527  
  portals,   181  
  relationship graphs,   211 - 213  
  routines,   51  
  script errors,   264  
  Scripts menu,   263 - 264  
  server security,   359 - 360  
  sessions,   324  
  settings,   253  
  tables,   212 - 213  
  thumbnails,   93  
  Tiny Task Management,   113  
  windows,   471 - 472   

   many-to-many relationships, 
  161 ,  163 - 165  . See also    rela-
tionships 

  complex,   166 - 168  
  creating,   187 - 190   

   many-to-one relationships, 
  159-  160   

   mapping, Import Field 
Mapping dialog box,   547 - 550 , 
 561   

   master files, applying,   630 - 631   

   match fields,   59  
  multiple tables,   176 - 178  
  records, updating,   550   

   matching  
  exact matches, specifying, 

  615  
  multiple values,   441   

   matrices, security,   341  . See 
also    security  

   Max function,   241   

   memory, RAM,   644   

   menus,   377  
  commands, accessing short-

cuts,   78  
  Custom Menus feature, 

applying,   490  
  elements, customizing,   398  
  Help,   26  
  Insert,   144  
  interfaces, customizing,   

395 - 402  
  IWP,   577  
  Scripts, managing,   263 - 264  

  sets, interfaces,   398 - 402  
  Show Compatibility,   258  
  View,   35   

   Merge format,   569   

   merging fields,   151 ,  186   

   messages  
  errors, troubleshooting,   279  
  recovery,   504  
  reports,   315  
  validation,   52   

   metadata,   556   

   Microsoft Excel.     See  Excel 
(Microsoft)  

   MiddleValues function,   422   

   MiddleWords function,   232   

   migrating to new file formats, 
  512 - 513   

   Min function,   241   

   mismatching  
  calculations,   109  
  data types, troubleshooting, 

  109   

   mobile functions,   246     

   mobility,   9-  10 ,  18 ,  28   

      Mod function,   237   

modal dialogs  
  formatting,   474 - 475  
  script pause state,   475 - 478   

   modes,   30 ,  32 - 33  
  Browse,   32 ,  481  

  dependencies,   499  
  reports,   289  
  Scripts menu,   263 - 264  

  dependence,   499  
  Find,   32 ,  58 - 62 ,  480  
  Kiosk,   633 - 634  
  Layout,   33 ,  540  
  Preview,   32  
  reports, troubleshooting,   319   

      Modify Last Find feature,   62   

modifying  
  addresses,   372  
  auto-entry options,   98  
  case functions,   234  
  colors, rows,   304  
  fields,   470  
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  filenames,   375  
  found sets,   58  
  images,   558  
  layouts, width,   391  
  menus,   395 - 402  
  names,   627  
  passwords,   345  
  sorting,   67  
  states,   385  
  structures, calculation fields, 

  166  
  styles,   385  
  Table view,   303  
  tables,   83  
  text, strings,   231  
  themes,   380 - 382  
  value lists,   47  
  windows,   472   

   modularizing  
  code, writing,   489  
  functionality,   452  
  scripts,   450   

   monitoring  
  Log Viewer,   674  
  performance,   341  
  statistics,   673   

   moving  
  files,   546  . See also    importing 
  objects,   146  
  ODBC data,   535 - 536  
  parts,   301  
  scripts,   263  
  windows,   472   

   MS SQL Server,   524   

   multicolumn layouts,   126   

   multihop GTRR yields,   480   

   multiple addresses, eliminat-
ing,   166   

   multiple columns, viewing, 
  499   

   multiple criteria, searching, 
  617   

   multiple files  
  importing,   554 - 558  
  relationships, applying,   

205 - 210  
  security,   365 - 366   

   multiple find requests,   62   

   multiple match criteria  
  defining,   197 - 201  
  troubleshooting,   211   

   multiple layouts  
  applying,   116 - 117  
  conditional formatting,   419  
  searching,   62   

   multiple operators,   199   

   multiple portals,   54 ,  178  . See 
also    portals  

   multiple relationships,   54   

   multiple tables,   29 ,  169  
  keys,   176 - 178  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187 - 190  
  one-to-many relationships, 

creating,   170 - 178  
  rapid multitable develop-

ment,   192  
  related data,   178 - 187  
  related parent data in child 

files,   186 - 187  
  relationships, adding,   

175 - 176  
  tables, adding,   174 - 175  
  troubleshooting,   192   

   multiple values, matching,   441   

   multiple windows,   74   

   multitiered pause states,   477  . 
See also    pause states  

   multitiered sorts, applying,   74   

   multiuser deployment,   323  
  concurrency,   327 - 332  
  files, launching,   332  
  overview of,   323 - 324  
  sessions in FileMaker Pro, 

  324 - 326  
  teams,   334 - 335  
  troubleshooting,   332 - 333   

   multivalued parameters, pass-
ing,   446 - 450   

   multiwindows  
  interfaces,   473 - 475  
  locking,   331   

   MySQL,   524 ,  527 - 531    

  N 
   naming  

  accounts,   326  
  custom functions,   431  
  data sources,   341  
  DSNs,   525 - 526  . See also    

DSNs 
  fields,   78 ,  84 ,  109  
  files, renaming,   626 - 627  
  layouts,   129 ,  290  
  objects,   140  
  recovered files,   502  
  runtime,   628  
  scripts,   278 - 279  
  selecting,   486 - 488  
  servers,   652  
  tables,   81 - 82 ,  173  
  triggers,   462 ,  467  
  variables, Let functions,   440   

   navigating  
  databases,   28 - 29 ,  40  
  features,   27 - 35  
  fields,   29 - 30 ,  44 - 53 ,  371  
  FileMaker Pro,   39 - 43 ,  72 - 74  
  files,   43  
  GTRR (Go to Related 

Record),   478  
  interfaces,   30 - 35 ,  377  

  accessibility,   402 - 404  
  styles,   384 - 389  
  themes,   378 - 384  

  Layout bars,   134  
  layouts,   111 ,  481  
  lists,   289  
  Manage Database dialog 

box,   80  
  multiwindow interfaces, 

  473 - 475  
  portals,   55  
  records,   29 - 30 ,  44  
  related data,   53 - 55  
  remote connections,   41 - 42  
  remote files,   40  
  reports,   284 - 286  
  scripts,   256 - 257 ,  268 - 269  
  tables,   29  
  Web Viewer,   367 - 368   

   nested functions,   235 - 236   
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      Network Settings dialog box, 
  496   

networks  
  access,   338  
  connecting,   644  
  defining,   640  
  infrastructure,   671  
  security,   360 - 362   

   new features, interfaces,   
377 - 378   

   New Layout/Report assistant, 
  119   

   New Layout Report dialog box, 
  289 - 295 ,  541   

   New Record command,   37   

   New Window script,   331 ,  473   

   noncalculation fields, defin-
ing,   98   

   nonequality conditions,   198   

   nonequijoins,   194 - 195   

   nontext calculations, trouble-
shooting,   440   

   normalizing data,   165 - 166   

   notation  
  entity-relationships,   159  
  ERDs,   159   

   notifications, email,   642   

   numbers  
  comparison searches,   617  
  fields,   48 ,  88  
  functions,   236 - 238  
  ports, IWP,   581  
  of repetitions,   223  
  serial,   554  
  values of modifier keys,   470   

   numeric codes, converting,   469    

  O 
   Object Grid,   147   

   objects  
  aligning,   143  
  arranging,   142  
  layouts,   395    . See also    layouts 

  applying,   144 - 147  
  resizing,   141  

  moving,   146  
  naming,   140  
  resizing,   146  
  sliding,   308 - 309  
  storage,   608  
  triggers,   463 ,  467   

   occurrences, adding table,   
195 - 197 ,  209 ,  212 - 213   

   ODBC (Open Database 
Connectivity),   10 ,  519 - 520 , 
 575 ,  671  

  architecture,   520  
  databases, configuring,   

520 - 521  
  drivers,   526  
  enabling,   653  
  importing,   535 - 536  
  managing,   522 - 535  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  160  
  relationships graphs,   

537 - 543  
  tools,   524   

   off-the-shelf software,   13   

   omitting records,   62   

   one-to-many relationships, 
  159-  160  . See also    relation-
ships 

  creating,   170 - 178  
  keys,   163   

   one-to-one relationships,   
159 - 160 ,  178  . See also    rela-
tionships  

   OnObjectModify trigger,   470   

   Open button,   40   

   Open command,   40 ,  324   

   Open Database Connectivity. 
    See  ODBC  

   Open File dialog box,   26   

   open files, backing up,   641   

      Open Remote File dialog box, 
  42   

opening  
  constant URLs,   371  
  databases,   39 - 43  

  files,   254 ,  365 ,  496  
  layouts,   118  
  triggers,   462 ,  464   

   operating systems, support, 
  645   

   operators  
  addition (+),   219  
  Cartesian products,   204 - 205  
  comparison,   616  
  concatenation (&),   219  
  multiple,   199  
  searching,   60 - 61  
  selecting,   220   

   optimizing keyboards,   72   

   options  
  auto-entry,   219 ,  415  

  editing,   333  
  fields,   97 - 102  
  Filter function,   425  

  automatic recurring imports, 
  559 - 560  

  buttons,   278  
  Calculated Value,   100  
  charts,   315 - 319  
  Current Script,   477  
  deployment,   19 - 21 ,  625 - 626  
  Export Field Contents,   572  
  fields,   97 - 108 ,  171  
  FileMaker Server,   665 - 671  
  functions,   427 - 429  
  Furigana,   108  
  importing,   553 - 554  
  interface accessibility,   

402 - 404  
  IWP,   578  
  Layout Setup dialog box, 

  124 - 127  
  lists,   289  
  Looked-Up Value,   100 - 102  
  many-to-many relationships, 

  187 - 190  
  one-to-many relationships, 

  170 - 178  
  Other,   48  
  relationships,   163  
  scripts,   252 - 263 ,  269 - 272  
  Serial Number,   99  
  Solution Options,   628 - 631  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   223 - 226  
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  tables,   170 - 173  
  Update Matching Records, 

  563  
  value lists,   188 - 190  
  View As Form,   286 ,  592  
  views,   125  
  Web Viewer,   373   

   OR conditions, troubleshoot-
ing,   211   

   ordering  
  parts,   131 - 132  
  sorting, specifying,   618  
  tabs,   150 - 151  
  systems,   122   

   OS X  
  MySQL, connecting,   527 - 531  
  ODBC Administrator,   525   

   Other option,   48   

   output  
  files, formatting,   566  
  summary data,   571    

  P 
   PadCharacters function,   435   

   padding data,   572   

   Page Break Before Each 
Occurrence option,   133   

   panes, formatting,   148   

   parameters  
  expression,   413  
  functions,   229  
  GetField function,   412  
  Let function,   408  
  multivalued, passing,   

446 - 450  
  naming,   431  
  queries,   619 - 620  
  scripts,   443 - 451   

   parent data in child files,   
186 - 187   

   parsing text,   234 ,  446   

      Part Setup dialog box,   132-  133 , 
 301   

parts  
  adding,   131 - 132  
  CWP,   600  

  defining,   133 - 134  
  formatting,   132  
  functions,   229 - 231  
  layouts,   130 - 134 ,  592  
  moving,   301  
  subsummary,   130   

   passing  
  data between files,   451  
  multivalued parameters, 

  446 - 450  
  structured elements,   449   

   passwords  
  accessing,   586  
  Manage Extended Privileges, 

  585  
  managing,   527  
  modifying,   345  
  retrieving,   364   

   Paste Object Style command, 
  388   

   pasting  
  fields,   152  
  files,   50   

   paths  
  dynamic file,   457  
  external data sources,   208   

   PatternCount function,   232   

   pause states,   475 - 478     

   PDF documents  
  reports,   310  
  saving,   70   

   peer-to-peer hosting,   19 ,  493 , 
 641   

   Perform Find script,   491   

   performance  . See also    trouble-
shooting 

  monitoring,   341  
  rechecking,   673  
  SQL,   544  
  troubleshooting,   493 - 496  
  unique keys,   538   

   periods (.),   232   

   permissions  
  Admin Console,   658  
  troubleshooting,   496   

   PersistentID function,   245   

   photographs.     See  images  

   PHP  . See also    CWP 
  CWP,   604 - 610  
  extended privileges, config-

uring,   604  
  files, placing,   605  
  security, configuring,   604   

   physical access,   337   

   pixels,   145 ,  398   

   placing  
  breakpoints,   509  
  PHP files,   605   

   planning  
  converting previous ver-

sions,   513 - 514  
  CWP,   601 - 603  
  databases,   154  
  for failures,   490  
  security,   339 - 342   

   plug-ins,   21 ,  634 - 636  
  configuring,   636  
  enabling,   636  
  installing,   635  
  overview of,   635  
  troubleshooting,   636 - 637   

   plus signs (+),   420   

   pointers, records,   500   

   points,   145 ,  394   

   pop-ups  
  calendars,   45 ,    
  lists,   45 ,  479  
  windows,   482   

      Portal Setup dialog box,   179   

portals,   53  
  IWP,   595  
  multiple,   54  
  navigating,   55  
  records  

  adding,   182 - 186  
  locking,   330  

  related child data, viewing, 
  178 - 181  

  relationship queries,   194  
  repeating,   192  
  sliding,   309  
  sorting,   55   

   ports, numbers,   581   
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   Position function,   230 ,  232   

   positioning  
  Inspector,   140 - 143  
  objects on layouts,   145  
  parts,   301   

   post-conversion tasks,   516  . See 
also    converting  

   preconversion tasks,   514 - 515  . 
See also    converting  

   predicting found sets,   479 - 480   

   presentation features,   499   

   preventative measures,   
485 - 489  . See also    mainte-
nance  

      Preview mode,   32 ,  319   

previewing themes,   381   

   previous versions, converting, 
  511  

  files,   516  
  migrating to new file for-

mats,   512 - 513  
  planning,   513 - 514  
  preconversion tasks,   514 - 515  
  updating/upgrading,   511 - 512   

   primary keys,   162 ,  164   

   printing,   68 - 69  
  customizing,   126  
  labels,   126  
  reports,   452   

   private functions,   432   

   privileges  
  CWP,   602 ,  622  
  databases,   515  
  extended,   354 - 357  
  feature settings,   353 - 354  
  Full Access Privileges,   259 , 

 347  
  groups,   667  
  Manage Extended Privileges, 

  585  
  multiple files,   365  
  ODBC/JDBC, enabling,   521  
  PHP, configuring,   604  
  Script Debugger,   509  
  sets,   346 - 354  
  user accounts,   346   

   processors,   644   

   programming  
  arrays,   421 - 424  
  conventions,   432   

   progressive backups,   670   

   projects, tables,   170   

   protocols  
  HTTP,   10 ,  575  
  LDAP,   42   

   publishing XML, overview of, 
  610 - 613   

   purchasing hardware,   672    

  Q 
   queries  

  parameters,   619 - 620  
  SQL,   536  . See also    SQL 
  relationships as,   194 - 201  
  strings, XML,   613 - 614   

   Quick Find, applying,   58   

   Quick Start screen, applying, 
  24 - 26   

   quotation marks (“),   414   

   Quote function,   414   

   quoting systems,   122    

  R 
   radio buttons,   45 ,  383   

   RAID (Redundant Array of 
Inexpensive Disks),   644 ,  672   

   RAM (random access memory), 
  644 ,  672   

   random access memory.     See  
RAM  

   Random function,   238   

   rapid application develop-
ment,   10 - 11   

   rapid multitable development, 
  192   

   reactive troubleshooting,   485  . 
See also    troubleshooting  

   rechecking performance,   673   

   records  
  adding,   77  
  committing,   590  
  editing,   330  
  explicit record commits,   594  
    Export Records feature,   573  
exporting,   498  
  formatting,   77  
  importing,   498 ,  550  
  Last Visited Record function, 

  100  
  layouts, viewing,   152  
  locking,   329 - 332  
  match fields, updating,   550  
  navigating,   44  
  nonequijoins, troubleshoot-

ing,   210 - 211  
  omitting,   62  
  overview of,   29 - 30  
  PHP,   609  
  pointers,   500  
  portals, adding,   182 - 186  
  printing,   68 - 69  
  reverting,   72  
  searching,   56 - 66 ,  615  
  security,   218  
  sorting,   55 ,  66 - 67  
  viewing,   62   

   recovery,   501 - 504   

   re-creating  
  indexes,   110         

   recursion  
  functions,   430 ,  434  
  scripts,   458 - 459   

   Redundant Array of 
Inexpensive Disks.     See  RAID  

   redundant data, eliminating, 
  166   

   references  
  calculations, troubleshoot-

ing,   494 - 495  
  external data sources, creat-

ing,   206 - 208  
  files,   375 ,  626 ,  637  
  images,   557  
  keys, tables,   163   

   registration,   24   



related data, navigating694

   related data, navigating,   53 - 55   

   related fields, exporting,   570   

   Related Record,   478 - 480   

   relational database design,   153  
  analyzing,   154  
  attributes/entities,   154 - 158  
  keys,   161 - 163  
  overview of,   153  
  relationships,   158 - 161   

   relationships  , 193  
  adding,   175 - 176  
  cross-product, formatting, 

  204 - 205  
  design,   158 - 161  
  diagrams,   159  
  editing,   182  
  files, multiple  , 205 - 210  
  GetNthRecord function,   438  
  global values, formatting, 

  202 - 204  
  graphs,   169 ,  193  

  external tables,   209 - 210  
  managing,   211 - 213  

  layouts,   122  
  multiple,   54  
  multiple match criteria,   

197 - 201  
  nonequijoins, troubleshoot-

ing,   210 - 211  
  as queries,   194 - 201  
  self-relationships,   201 - 202 , 

 204  
  tables, adding,   195 - 197  
  troubleshooting,   210 - 211  
  types,   159   

   Relationships Graph,   479  
  ODBC,   537 - 543  
  tables, naming,   82   

   re-login scripts,   324   

   Relookup,   499   

   Remote button,   40   

   remote connections, navigat-
ing,   41 - 42   

   remote files, navigating,   40   

   removing administration 
access,   631   

   renaming  
  files,   626 - 627  
  tables,   81 ,  173  
  triggers,   467   

   rendering IWP,   577   

   re-ordering layouts,   127 - 128   

   repeating  
  data, eliminating,   166  
  fields,   105 ,  242 ,  569  
  portals,   192   

   RepeatText function,   434   

   repetitions, number of,   223   

   replacing  
  calculations,   219  
  data,   72 - 73   

   reports  
  charting,   283  
  customizing,   304 - 309  
  DDR (Database Design 

Report),   504 - 507  
  delivering,   309 - 314  
  deriving meaning from data, 

  284 - 286  
  errors,   632  
  Inventory Summary Report, 

  288  
  layouts,   120  
  List View Report,   120  
  lists,   289  
  New Layout/Report assis-

tant,   119  
  New Layout Report dialog 

box,   289 - 295  
  printing,   68 ,  452  
  requirements,   285  
  structures,   285 - 286  
  summary fields,   295 - 303  
  Table view, modifying,   303  
  troubleshooting,   319 - 320  
  viewing,   286 - 289 ,  294  
  workflow, incorporating, 

  320 - 321   

   reproducing errors,   492   

   requests  
  constrain,   62  
  extend,   62  
  find,   58 ,  62 ,  270  

  hard-coding,   269  
  multiple find,   62  
  searching,   617   

   requirements  
  FileMaker Server,   643 - 645  
  software, troubleshooting, 

  485 - 486   

   resizing  
  images,   558  
  objects,   141 ,  146  
  windows,   472   

   Resource Center command,   26   

   restoring files,   326   

   restrictions, deleting,   192   

   results  
  calculations, mismatching, 

  109  
  scripts,   451 - 453  
  triggers,   462   

   Retina Display,   145   

   retrieving  
  files,   50  
  passwords,   364  
  script parameters,   445   

   return-delimited data arrays, 
  422 - 423  . See also    arrays  

   returns, adding,   222   

      Revert Record command,   44 ,  52   

reverting records,   72   

   reviewing  
  charts,   319  
  statistics,   664  
  status,   553 - 554   

   RightValues function,   422   

   RightWords function,   232   

   risks, security,   338 - 339  . See 
also    security  

   rollbacks,   475   

   rotating objects,   143   

      Round function,   236   

rounded corners,   386   

   routines  
  managing,   51  
  scripts,   269   
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   rows,   13 ,  30  
  colors, alternating,   304  
  flat-file data sources, import-

ing,   546 - 553  
  portals, creating,   55   

   rules,   30  
  data integrity,   52 - 53  
  scripts, naming,   279   

   running FileMaker Servers, 
  656 - 657   

   runtime,   626  
  deployment,   627 - 632  
  solutions,   628    

  S 
   Safari,   611   

   Sarbanes-Oxley Act,   339   

   Save command,   378   

   Save Logical Structure button, 
  503   

   saving  
  Excel documents,   70  
  files,   50  
  find requests,   62  
  global storage,   51  
  PDF documents,   70  
  scripts,   269 - 272   

   Scan Blocks and Rebuild File 
button,   503   

   scanning  
  data before importing,   549  
  files,   556   

   scheduling,   642  
  backups,   673  
  events,   662   

   screens  
  Quick Start, applying,   24 - 26  
  splash, closing,   630  
  stencils, applying,   393 - 395   

   Script Debugger,   334 ,  507 - 509   

      Script Triggers tab,   117   

ScriptMaker,   471   

   scripts,   251  
  access, controlling,   352  
  Adjust Window,   472  

  advanced scripting,   443  . See 
also    advanced scripting 

  Allow User Abort,   265  
  Any Go To Layout,   513  
  Authenticate/

Deauthenticate,   509  
  buttons,   278  
  comments,   259 - 260  
  conditional logic, applying, 

  272 - 273  
  context,   268  
  controlling/setting data, 

  266 - 268  
  creating,   252 - 263  
  custom dialogs, applying, 

  275 - 276  
  developer tools,   10  
  documentation,   515  
  editing,   257 - 258 ,  280  
  errors,   264 ,  581  
  executing,   479  
  Exit Script,   451  
  exiting,   260  
  exporting,   573  
  FileMaker  

  Go,   251  
  Pro,   251 - 252  

  Find mode,   481  
  formulas, troubleshooting, 

  247  
  importing,   263 ,  558 - 561  
  Install On Timer Script,   468  
  interfaces,   256 - 257  
  IWP,   589 - 591  
  layouts,   278  
  libraries,   280 - 281  
  logs,   328 - 329  
  loops  

  applying,   274  
  debugging,   509  

  modularizing,   450  
  Move/Resize Window,   472  
  multiple files,   365 - 366  
  names,   278 - 279  
  navigating,   268 - 269  
  New Window,   331 ,  473  
  pause state, creating modal 

dialogs,   475 - 478  
  Perform Find,   491  
  records, locking,   330  

  recursion,   458 - 459  
  Related Record,   478 - 480  
  results,   451 - 453  
  saving,   269 - 272  
  Send Mail,   312 - 314  
  Set Error Capture,   265 - 266 , 

 491  
  Set Variable,   455  
  Show Custom Dialog,   474  
  shutdown,   591  
  slowness,   495 - 496  
  sorting, attaching,   68  
  starting,   277  
  startup,   117 ,  255 ,  591  
  steps,   218  
  Submit,   476  
  subscripts,   261  
  table context,   499  
  templates,   261  
  triggers,   277 ,  465 ,  468  . See 

also    triggers 
  troubleshooting,   279 - 280 , 

 490 - 492  
  variables,   453 - 458  
  Web Viewer,   373 - 374  
  windows, managing,   472  
  writing,   253   

   Scripts menu, managing,   
263 - 264   

   searching,   56 - 66  
  conditions,   491  
  CWP URLs,   614 - 618  
  errors,   492  
  Modify Last Find feature,   62  
  multiple criteria,   617  
  multiple find requests,   62  
  multiple layouts,   62  
  operators,   60 - 61  
  records,   615  
  requests,   617  
  shortcuts,   61 - 62  
  slowness,   494  
  URLs (Uniform Resource 

Locators),   371   

   sections, HTML,   610   

   Secure Sockets Layer.     See  SSL  
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   security,   337  
  accounts,   343 - 346  
  extended privileges,   354 - 357  
  files  

  accessing,   357  
  file-level access,   359 - 364  

  firewalls  
  CWP,   622  
  FileMaker Server,   647 - 648  

  IWP,   581 ,  584 - 587  
  Kiosk mode,   633  
  maintenance,   342 - 343  
  multiple files,   365 - 366  
  networks,   360 - 362  
  overview of,   337 - 343  
  PHP, configuring,   604  
  planning,   339 - 342  
  privilege sets,   346 - 354  
  records,   218  
  servers,   359 - 360  
  transferring data,   642  
  troubleshooting,   364 - 365 , 

 497  
  user-level internal,   343 - 359   

   Select button,   501   

   selecting  
  charts,   316 ,  318  
  CWP technology,   603  
  data  

  sources,   536  
  types, troubleshooting, 

  247  
  databases,   530 ,  534  
  drivers,   528  
  fields,   220 ,  567 - 568  
  FileMaker Server configura-

tions,   648  
  functions,   220  
  keys,   539  
  layouts,   287 ,  291  
  names,   486 - 488  
  objects  

  on layouts,   145  
  by type,   143  

  operators,   220  
  sockets,   530  
  source tables,   566  
  summary fields,   292  
  target tables,   546  

  themes,   293  
  web servers,   654   

   Self function,   468 - 469   

   self-relationships,     201 - 202, 204   

      Send Mail script,   312 - 314   

sending reports,   309 - 314   

   serialization,   329   

   serial key fields, creating,   99   

   Serial Number option,   99   

   serial numbers,   554   

   servers  . See also    FileMaker Pro 
  connecting,   496 ,  523  
  Database Server,   669  
  databases,   646  
  defining,   640  
  FileMaker  

  Database Server,   600  
  Server,   28  
   administration,   659 - 665  
   applying Admin  

  Console,   657 - 671  
   best practices check-

  lists,   671 - 674  
   configuring,   646 ,  

  665 - 671  
   overview of,   639 - 645  
   running,   656 - 657  

  MS SQL Server,   524  
  naming,   652  
  security,   359 - 360  
  troubleshooting,   493  
  web,   600 ,  643 ,  646 ,  654   

   sessions  
  accessing, testing,   333  
  CWP,   621 - 622  
  elements,   325  
  FileMaker Pro, multiuser 

deployment,   324 - 326  
  global fields,   501  
  IWP  

  ending,   582  
  troubleshooting,   597  

  managing,   324  
  user accounts, multiuser 

deployment,   326   

   Set Error Capture script,   
265 - 266 ,  491   

   Set Variable script,  455 

   Set Web Viewer script step, 
  373 - 374   

sets  
  menus, interfaces,   398 - 402  
  privileges,   346 - 354   

   settings  
  automatic recurring imports, 

  559 - 560  
  CWP,   603  
  fields,   139  
  FileMaker Server,   665 - 671  
  functions,   427 - 429  
  importing,   553 - 554  
  Inspector  

  positioning,   140 - 143  
  viewing,   140  

  interfaces, accessibility, 
  402 - 404  

  IWP,   578  
  Layout Setup dialog box, 

  124 - 127  
  managing,   253  
  privileges,   353 - 354  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   223 - 226  
  themes,   378 - 384  
  variables,   454   

         sharing  
  databases,   42  
  hardware, troubleshooting, 

  493  
  IWP,   584 - 587   

   shortcuts  
  menu commands, access-

ing,   78  
  searching,   61 - 62   

   Show Compatibility menu,   258   

   Show Custom Dialog scripts, 
  474   

   Show Field Frames When 
Record Is Active check box, 
  124   

   shutdown scripts,   591   

   simplifying complex formulas, 
  428 - 429   
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   single  
  computer configurations,   647  
  user deployments,   19 - 20   

   sizing  
  fields,   384  
  images,   558  
  objects,   146  
  windows,   472   

   sliding objects,   308 - 309   

   slowness  
  calculations,   494 - 495  
  general,   493 - 494  
  lookups,   495  
  scripts,   495 - 496  
  searching,   494  
  sorting,   494   

   SMTP email,   642   

   sockets, selecting,   530   

   software  
  databases, overview of, 

  12 - 17  
  development, customizing, 

  14  
  FileMaker products,   17 - 19  
  installing,   672  
  off-the-shelf,   13  
  plug-ins.    See  plug-ins 
  registration,   24  
  requirements,   485 - 486  
  technical specifications,   21  
  troubleshooting,   490  . See 

also    troubleshooting 
  updating/upgrading,   24 ,  

511 - 512 ,  674   

   Solution Options,   628 - 631   

   solutions  
  architectures,   471  
  documentation,   515   

      Sort Records dialog box,   67   

sorting,   66 - 67  
  ERDs,   156  . See also    ERDs 

(entity-relationship dia-
grams) 

  multitiered sorts,   74  
  orders, specifying,   618  
  portals,   55 ,  182  
  scripts,   270  
  slowness,   494  

  summary fields,   302  
  tables,   305 - 308   

   source fields  
  aligning,   546  
  auto-aligning,   549   

   source tables, selecting,   566   

   spaces  
  adding,   222  
  CWP, troubleshooting,   

622 - 623   

   specific information, insert-
ing,   73   

   Specify Calculation dialog box, 
  217 ,  219 - 229 ,    509   

   Specify Field dialog box,   186 , 
 291   

   Specify Field Order dialog box, 
  570   

   Specify Fields dialog box,   188   

      Specify Solution Options dia-
log box,   628   

specifying  
  connecting,   529  
  script parameters,   445  
  tables,   614   

   spell-checking,   45 ,  139   

   splash screens, closing,   630   

   Spotlight,   644   

   spreadsheets, importing,   553   

   SQL (Structured Query 
Language),   10  

  external data sources, con-
necting,   519  

  integration,   522  
  ODBC (Open Database 

Connectivity),   519 - 520  
  queries,   536  
  troubleshooting, translating 

to FileMaker,   544   

   SSL (Secure Sockets Layer),   642   

   Standard Form,   119   

   Starter Solutions,   513   

   starting  
  Admin Console,   650  
  FileMaker Server,   656  

  importing,   546 - 547  
  IWP,   578  
  scripts,   277   

   startup scripts,   117 ,  255 ,  591   

   statements, case,   222 ,  241   

   states, interfaces,   384 - 389   

   static IP addresses,   643   

   statistics  
  monitoring,   673  
  reviewing,   664   

   status, reviewing,   553 - 554   

   Status toolbars,   125  
  applying,   35 - 39  
  customizing,   136  
  layouts,   134 - 137   

   Status value lists, creating,   203   

   stencils, screens,   393 - 395   

   stepping through arrays,   
423 - 424  . See also    arrays  

   steps, scripts,   218   

   stopping FileMaker Servers, 
  656   

   storage  
  fields,   104 - 108  
  global,   51  
  objects,   608   

   Storage Options dialog box, 
  224   

   strategies, converting,   513  . See 
also    converting  

   strings  
  queries, XML,   613 - 614  
  text, modifying,   231   

   Structured Query Language. 
    See  SQL  

   structures,   378  . See also    design 
  analyzing,   154  
  arrays,   421 - 424  
  calculation fields,   166  
  elements, passing,   449  
  fields,   175  
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  many-to-many relationships, 
  187  

  one-to-many relationships, 
  160  

  reports,   285 - 286   

   styles  
  interfaces,   384 - 389  
  modal dialogs,   474 - 475  
  text,   74 ,  420  
  themes,   378 - 384  
  windows,   473   

   subcategories, Get functions, 
  243   

   subexpressions,   407   

   Submit script,   476   

   subroutines,   407   

   subscripts,   261 ,  366 ,  591  . See 
also    scripts  

   subsidiary tables,   166   

   Substitute function,   233 - 234   

   subsummary parts,   95 ,  130 , 
 297   - 301  . See also    summary 
fields  

   subtotals, summary fields,   292   

   Sum function,   241   

   summary data output,   571   

   summary fields,   49 ,  57 ,  95 ,  489  
  printing,   68  
  reports,   295 - 303  
  subtotals,   292   

   supplemental fields, applying, 
  541 - 543   

   support  . See also    troubleshoot-
ing 

  forums,   511  
  operating systems,   645   

   system constraints,   429    

  T 
   tab control objects,   147 - 149   

   Tab Control Setup dialog box, 
  148   

   Tab keys, navigating fields,   45   

      Table view,   34 ,  72 ,  76 ,  120 ,  174 , 
 303   

   Table View Properties dialog 
box,   126   

tables,   75  
  adding,   174 - 175  
  applying,   81 - 84  
  context,   498 - 499  
  deleting,   83  
  disconnected table occur-

rences,   480  
  duplicating between,   564  
  explicit table context,   247  
  external, adding,   209 - 210  
  external files,   517  
  formatting,   83 - 84 ,  170 - 173 , 

 541  
  HTML,   569  
  importing,   552 - 553  
  joins,   163 - 165 ,  191  
  key references,   163  
  layout,   112 ,  121  
  managing,   212 - 213  
  modifying,   83  
  multiple,   169 ,  178 - 187  
  naming,   81 - 82 ,  486  
  overview of,   14 ,  29 ,  75 - 81  
  relationships, adding,   

195 - 197  
  renaming,   173  
  sorting,   67 ,  305 - 308  
  source, selecting,   566  
  specifying,   614  
  subsidiary,   166  
  summary fields,   295  
  targets, selecting,   546  
  views,   125   

   tabs,   54 ,  74 ,  378  
  Appearance,   386  
  controls (Web Viewer),   367  
  ordering,   150 - 151   

   tab-separated  
  files, importing,   546  
  text,   569   

   targets  
  fields  

  aligning,   546  
  auto-aligning,   549  

  tables, selecting,   546  
  triggers,   462 - 463   

   TaskDisplay field,   420   

   tasks,   53  
  tables,   170  
  Tiny Task Management,   113   

      Tasks Starter Solution,   53 ,  255   

TasksAfterDate relationship, 
adding,   200   

   TCO (total cost of ownership), 
  11   

   teams, multiuser deployment, 
  334 - 335   

   TechNet,   335   

   technical specifications,   21   

   technology, CWP,   603   

   templates  
  layouts,   121  
  scripts,   261  
  Web Viewer,   371 - 372   

   testing  
  ACID tests,   327 - 328  
  connections,   531 ,  535  
  FileMaker Server,   656  
  files,   365  
  formulas,   409  
  IWP,   591  
  loops,   280  
  sessions, accessing,   333   

   TestStyleAdd() function,   266   

   text  
  arrays, parsing,   446  
  comments,   488 - 489  
  fields,   48 ,  88  
  formatting  

  calculations,   419 - 421  
  deleting,   420  
  troubleshooting,   440  

  Formatting bars,   36  
  functions,   231 - 235  
  importing,   555 - 557  
  parsing,   234  
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  styles,   74  
  tab-separated,   569   

   TextColor function,   419   

   TextFont function,   419   

   TextSize function,   419   

   TextStyleAdd function,   420   

   TextStyleRemove function,   420   

   themes  
  converting,   513  
  interfaces,   378 - 384  
  layouts,   115  
  modifying,   380 - 382  
  selecting,   293   

   third-party plug-ins,   21 , 
 634 - 636   

   three computer configurations, 
  647   

   thumbnails  
  images,   558  . See also    images 
  managing,   93   

   time  
  fields,   49 ,  89  
  functions,   238 - 240  
  triggers,   462   

   Time Billing Start Solution,   221   

   timers  
  default,   468  
  triggers,   468   

   timestamps,   49 ,  89 ,  240   

   Tiny Task Management,   113   

   titles  
  footers,   131  
  headers,   130   

   toolbars  
  IWP,   577  
  Status  , 125

  applying,   35 - 39  
  customizing,   136  
  layouts,   134 - 137         

   tools  
  buttons,   278  
  charting,   283  
  Data Viewer,   509  
  debugging,   18  
  developers,   10  

  Format Painter,   137 ,  144  
  formatting, managing rela-

tionship graphs,   212  
  interfaces  

  formatting,   389 - 395  
  layouts,   112  

  layouts,   136  
  ODBC,   524  
  reports,   289 - 295  
  Script Debugger,   507 - 509  
  Web Viewer,   369   

   tooltips, applying,   141   

   total cost of ownership.     See  
TCO  

   Tracing tabs,   527   

   tracking  
  bugs,   334  
  entities,   155  . See also    enti-

ties  

   trailing grand summary,   131   

   trails, audit,   329   

   transferring data,   642   

   transforming characters,   
568 - 570   

   translating SQL to FileMaker, 
  544   

   traps  
  errors,   333  
  records, locking,   330  
  validation,   109   

   triggers,   112 ,  461  
  attaching,   464 - 467  
  functions,   468 - 470  
  interactive interfaces,   470  
  layouts,   464 - 467  
  OnObjectModify,   470  
  overview of,   461 - 464  
  parameters,   444  
  Script Debugger,   508  
  scripts,   254 ,  277  
  timers,   468  
  windows,   467   

   Trim function,   233 ,  436   

   troubleshooting,   485  
  arrays,   440  
  calculations,   247 - 250 ,  

440 - 441 ,  490 - 492  

  connecting,   496 - 497  
  context dependencies,   

497 - 500  
  crosstalk,   497  
  CWP,   622 - 623  
  Data Viewer,   509  
  databases,   71 - 72  
  DDR,   504 - 507  
  delete restrictions,   192  
  encryption,   494  
  failures, planning for,   490  
  fields,   109 - 110  
  files  

  maintenance,   501 - 504  
  references,   637  

  firewalls,   497  
  found sets,   482  
  global fields,   500  
  highlighting,   483  
  importing,   563  
  IWP,   597  
  layouts,   152  
  Log Viewer,   665 ,  674  
  multiple tables,   192  
  multiuser deployment,   

332 - 333  
  nonequijoins,   210 - 211  
  OR conditions,   211  
  overview of,   485  
  performance,   493 - 496  
  permissions,   496  
  plug-ins,   636 - 637  
  pop-up windows,   482  
  preventative measures,   

485 - 489  
  recovery,   501 - 504  
  relationships,   210 - 211  
  reports,   319 - 320  
  Script Debugger,   507 - 509  
  scripts,   247 ,  279 - 280 ,  

490 - 492  
  security,   364 - 365  
  software requirements,   

485 - 486  
  SQL, translating to 

FileMaker,   544  
  windows,   482     

   Truncate function,   237   

   two computer configurations, 
  647   
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   types  
  of charts,   318  
  of data,   223  
  of deployment,   19 - 21  
  of DSNs,   526  
  of events,   662  
  of fields,   48 - 49  

  applying,   87 - 97  
  configuring,   172  

  of files,   556  
  of layouts,   119  
  of relationships,   159  
  of reports,   290  
  of versions,   17 - 19  
  of views,   125    

  U 
   underlying data, triggers,   464   

   Undo command,   44   

   Undo Styles command,   386   

   unfinished scripts, trouble-
shooting,   279   

   Uniform Resource Locators. 
    See  URLs  

   uninterruptible power supply. 
    See  UPS  

   unique keys,   162 ,  539   

      universal serial bus.     See  USB  

Universally Unique Identifier. 
    See  UUID  

   unpredictable global default 
values,   332   

   unsupported scripts, IWP,   589   

   Update Matching Records 
option,   563   

   updating  
  import topics,   548  
  records  

  importing,   550  
  match fields,   550  

  software,   24 ,  511 - 512 ,  674   

   upgrading software,   511 - 512   

   UPS (uninterruptible power 
supply),   328 ,  501   

   URLs (Uniform Resource 
Locators)  

  CWP, searching,   614 - 618  
  files, applying Web Viewer, 

  375  
  searching,   371   

   usage statistics, monitoring, 
  673   

   USB (universal serial bus),   501   

   Use Manage Database dialog 
box,   76   

   users  
  accounts, multiuser deploy-

ment,   326  
  authentication,   362  
  interfaces.    See  interfaces 
  multiuser deployment.    See  

multiuser deployment 
  user-level internal security, 

  343 - 359   

   UUID (Universally Unique 
Identifier),   245    

  V 
   validation,   52 - 53 ,  470  

  fields,   102 - 104 ,  218 ,  550  
  importing,   563  
  traps,   109   

   ValueCount function,   422   

   values  
  arrays,   421  
  Calculated Value option,   100  
  delimited,   241  
  global,   202 - 204  
  FilterValues function,   

426 - 427  
  indexes,   106  
  lists  

  context dependencies, 
  499  

  controlling access,   351  
  creating,   188 - 190  
  modifying,   47  

  Looked-Up Value option, 
  100 - 102  

  multiple, matching,   441  
  numeric values of modifier 

keys,   470  
  relationships,   194  
  unpredictable global default, 

  332   

   variables  
  applying,   456  
  declaring,   407  
  global,   456  
  local, overview of,   454 - 455  
  names, Let functions,   440  
  scope,   455  
  scripts,   453 - 458  
  viewing,   457   

   verifying versions,   523   

   versions  
  overview of,   17 - 19  
  previous.    See  previous ver-

sions 
  verifying,   523   

   vertical labels,   120   

   View As Form option,   286 ,  592   

      View menu,   35   

viewing  
  data settings,   138 - 140  
  files,   375  
  GetLayoutObjectAttribute 

function,   395    
  Inspector,   140  
  layout records,   152  
  Log Viewer  

  monitoring,   674  
  troubleshooting,   665  

  multiple columns,   499  
  one-to-one relationships,   178  
  records,   62  
  related child data,   178 - 181  
  reports,   286 - 289 ,  294  
  scripts,   264  
  self-joins,   202  
  variables,   457  
  Web Viewer,   367 - 368  . See 

also    Web Viewer 
  XML,   611   

   views,   30 ,  33 - 34  
  options,   125  
  Table,   72 ,  76 ,  120 ,  303  
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  Tables,   174  
  types of,   125   

   volatility,   501    

  W 
   Watch tab,   509   

   Web Compatibility pop-up,   589   

   Web pages, IWP links,   596   

   web publishing,   464 ,  653 ,  671   

   Web Publishing Engine.     See  
WPE  

   web servers,   600 ,  643 ,  646 ,  654   

   Web Viewer  
  applying,   70 ,  367  
  files,   375  
  formatting,   369  
  GetLayoutObjectAttribute 

function,   395    
  navigating,   367 - 368  
  options,   373  
  Set Web Viewer script step, 

  373 - 374  
  templates,   371 - 372   

   widgets, adding,   183   

   width  
  columns,   127  
  fixed-width formats, export-

ing to,   571 - 572  
  layouts, formatting,   391   

   WindowNames function,   245 , 
 472   

   Windows  
  DSN, configuring,   532 - 535  
  files,   556  
  ODBC drivers,   526  
  pop-up windows, trouble-

shooting,   482  
  Status toolbars, customizing, 

  37 - 39 ,  136   

   windows  
  documents, applying,   474  
  Edit Script,   257  
  Manage Scripts,   252 ,  256  

  managing,   471 - 472  
  modal dialogs,   474 - 475  
  multiple,   74  
  multiwindows  

  interfaces,   473 - 475  
  locking,   331  

  styles,   473  
  timers,   468  
  triggers,   467  
  troubleshooting,   482     

   WordCount function,   232   

   words,   232  . See also    text  

   workflow reports, incorporat-
ing,   320 - 321   

   worksheets,   569  . See also    
Excel  

   WPE (Web Publishing Engine), 
  600 ,  610 ,  646   

   writing  
  code, FileMaker PHP APIs, 

  607 - 610  
  comments,   488 - 489  
  formulas  

  calculations,   216 - 218  
  Specify Calculation dialog 

box,   219 - 222  
  functions,   431  . See also    func-

tions 
  modular code,   489  
  scripts,   252-  253 ,  590    

  X 
   Xcode,   634   

   XML (Extensible Markup 
Language),   10  . See also    CWP 

  character transformations, 
  569  

  CWP,   610 - 620  
  elements, passing structured 

data,   449  
  importing,   545  
  publishing,   610 - 613  
  query strings,   613 - 614  
  viewing,   611    

  Z 
   zzCreationTS,   170   

   zzCreator,   170   

   zzID,   170 ,  194   

   zzModificationTS,   170   

   zzModifier,   170     
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